NOTICE OF SPECIAL JOINT MEETING TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL AND CHARTER REVIEW COMMISSION CITY OF TOMBALL, TEXAS



Monday, January 15, 2024 5:00 PM

Notice is hereby given of a Regular meeting of the Tomball City Council, to be held on Monday, January 15, 2024 at 5:00 PM, City Hall, 401 Market Street, Tomball, Texas 77375, for the purpose of considering the following agenda items. All agenda items are subject to action. The Tomball City Council reserves the right to meet in a closed session for consultation with attorney on any agenda item should the need arise and if applicable pursuant to authorization by Title 5, Chapter 551, of the Texas Government Code.

The public toll-free dial-in numbers to participate in the telephonic meeting are any one of the following (dial by your location): +1 312 626 6799 US (Chicago); +1 646 876 9923 US (New York); +1 301 715 8592 US; +1 346 248 7799 US (Houston); +1 408 638 0968 US (San Jose); +1 669 900 6833 US (San Jose); or +1 253 215 8782 US (Tahoma) - Meeting ID: 829 0136 7272 Passcode: 443990. The public will be permitted to offer public comments telephonically, as provided by the agenda and as permitted by the presiding officer during the meeting.

- A. Call to Order
- B. Public Comments and Receipt of Petitions; [At this time, anyone will be allowed to speak on any matter other than personnel matters or matters under litigation, for length of time not to exceed three minutes. No Council/Board discussion or action may take place on a matter until such matter has been placed on an agenda and posted in accordance with law GC, 551.042.]
- C. New Business
 - 1. The Tomball City Council and the Charter Review Commission will enter into a Joint Workshop Session regarding the recommended amendments to the City of Tomball Charter.

Agenda Special Joint Meeting Tomball City Council and Charter Review Commission January 15, 2024 Page 2 of 2

D. Adjournment

CERTIFICATION

I hereby certify that the above notice of meeting was posted on the bulletin board of City Hall, City of Tomball, Texas, a place readily accessible to the general public at all times, on the 11 day of January 2024 by 5:00 PM, and remained posted for at least 72 continuous hours preceding the scheduled time of said meeting.

Tracylynn Garcia, TRMC, CMC, CPM City Secretary

This facility is wheelchair accessible and accessible parking spaces are available. Requests for accommodation or interpretive services must be made 48 hours prior to this meeting. Please contact the City Secretary's office at (281) 290-1019 for further information.

City Council Meeting Agenda Item Data Sheet

Meeting Date:	January 15, 2024

Topic:

The Tomball City Council and the Charter Review Commission will enter into a Joint Workshop Session regarding the recommended amendments to the City of Tomball Charter.

Background:

In the Fall of 2023, the City Council appointed Charter Review Commission met on several occasions to review the City of Tomball Charter for the purpose of making recommendations for amendments to the Charter. Attached are the:

- Current City of Tomball Charter
- Recommendations from the Charter Review Commission.

In addition, available on our website are the agenda, packet, minutes (approved) and recordings of the Charter Review Commission. To view the recorded videos Charter Review Commission meetings for the 9/20/2023 and 9/27/2023: Agendas/Minutes | Tomball Texas Meetings (municodemeetings.com)

To hear the audio Charter Review Commission meetings for the 10/23/2023, 11/27/2023 and 12/06/2023: Archive Center • City Council Audio (tomballtx.gov)

Origination: Charter Review Commission **Recommendation:** n/a Party(ies) responsible for placing this item on agenda: **FUNDING** (IF APPLICABLE) Are funds specifically designated in the current budget for the full amount required for this purpose? If yes, specify Account Number: # Yes: If no, funds will be transferred from account # To account # Approved by Signed Tracylynn Garcia 11-03/2022 Staff Member City Manager Date Date



Home Rule

CHARTER

for the

City of Tomball, Texas

ADOPTED

January 17, 1987

REVISED

May 6, 1995

REVISED

MAY 10, 2014

PREFACE

During the past eight months, we, the fifteen members of the Home Rule Commission of Tomball, Texas, have corporately given innumerable hours in meetings, research and writing in drafting this, the first Home Rule Charter for our City.

It is with a sense of fulfillment, accomplishment and pride, both in the culmination of our efforts and in the initiating of a new era in the life of our City, that we present this Charter to the citizens of Tomball.

We wish to take this opportunity to express our appreciation to Mayor Tipton and the City Councilmen of Tomball for their foresight and vision in giving impetus to this effort. At the same time, we wish to express our sincere appreciation to City Administrator Don Taylor, and his staff, for their moral support and untiring efforts in assisting the Commission with its work. To Mrs. Eula Bingle, Administrative Assistant for the City of Tomball, we express our heart-felt gratitude for the many hours of dedicated service, above and beyond the call of duty, which she gave in support of the Commission's efforts.

And, finally, we wish to thank you, the citizens of Tomball, for the confidence which you expressed in us by entrusting us with the responsibility for writing this document, thus allowing us to significantly share in this most important moment in the history of our City.

Respectfully submitted,

Earle D. Oldham, Sr. Chairman, Home Rule Charter Commission City of Tomball, Texas

Members of the Charter Commission:

Lessie L. Upchurch, Vice-Chairman
Diane N. Holland, Secretary
Laurie C. Godbold, Assistant Secretary
Gregory D. Bogard, DVM
Allan K. Cox
Joe B. Fuerst
H. G. "Hap" Harrington
Steven L. Hohl
Leslie L. Lagerquist, DDS
Billie Joe Lovett
Charlie Middlebrook
B. Randall Mongold
John H. Odom
Robert C. Whitaker

TOMBALL, TEXAS HOME RULE CHARTER

CHARTER COMMISSION Elected April 5, 1986

COMMISSION MEMBERS

Earle D. Oldham, Sr., Chairman Lessie L. Upchurch, Vice Chairman Diane N. Holland, Secretary-Treasurer

Laurie C. Godbold, Assistant Secretary-Treasurer

Gregory D. Bogard, DVM Allan K. Cox Joe B. Fuerst H. G. "Hap" Harrington Stephen L. Hohl Leslie L. Lagerquist, D.D.S. Billie Joe Lovett Charlie Middlebrook B. Randall Mongold John H. Odom Robert C. Whitaker

CITY COUNCIL Lee Tipton, Mayor Ty Self, Mayor Pro Tem

Theda Henry Jerry Matheson W. F. "Slim" Plagens Don Tinsley

CITY ADMINISTRATION

Don Taylor City Administrator Eula Bingle Administrative Assistant

CHARTER ELECTION January 17, 1987

TOMBALL, TEXAS HOME RULE CHARTER

CHARTER REVIEW BOARD Appointed May 2, 1994

CHARTER REVIEW BOARD MEMBERS

Diane Holland - Chair Allan Cox Betty Doughtie April Gray Leslie Lagerquist C. E. McMullen Ty Self

CITY COUNCIL H. G. Harrington, Mayor Homer Ford, Mayor Pro Tem Mary Lu Wiley

Jerry Matheson David Wood Earle Oldham

CITY ADMINISTRATION

Warren Driver City Manager Mary Reagan City Secretary

CHARTER AMENDMENT ELECTION May 6, 1995

TOMBALL, TEXAS HOME RULE CHARTER

CHARTER REVIEW BOARD

Appointed August 19, 2013

CHARTER REVIEW BOARD MEMBERS

Steven L. Vaughan – Chair
Kit Pfeiffer - Vice Chair
Richard Anderson
Lori Ball
Will Benson
Patricia Brautigam
Chad Degges
John Lynch
Gloria Monzingo
Tina Salem
Latrell Shannon
Wes Sumner
Mark Walicki

CITY COUNCIL

Gretchen Fagan, Mayor
Preston Dodson, Mayor Pro Tem
F. S. "Field" Hudgens
Mark A. Stoll
Rick Brown
Derek S. Townsend, Sr.

CITY ADMINISTRATION

George Shackelford City Manager Doris Speer City Secretary

CHARTER AMENDMENT ELECTION May 10, 2014

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREFACE

PREAMBLE

ARTICLE I. INTRODUCTORY PROVISIONS

- **SECTION 1.01 CORPORATE NAME**
- SECTION 1.02 MEANING OF THE WORD "CITY"
- SECTION 1.03 MEANING OF THE WORD "COUNCIL"
- SECTION 1.04 EFFECT OF CHARTER ON EXISTING LAW
- SECTION 1.05 GENDER OF WORDING
- SECTION 1.06 RENUMBERING OF CHARTER

ARTICLE II. FORM OF GOVERNMENT AND BOUNDARIES

- SECTION 2.01 FORM OF GOVERNMENT
- **SECTION 2.02 BOUNDARIES**
- **SECTION 2.03 ANNEXATION**
- SECTION 2.04 DETACHMENT OF TERRITORY
- SECTION 2.05 BOARDS, AGENCIES AND COMMISSIONS

ARTICLE III. GENERAL PROVISIONS

- SECTION 3.01 OFFICIAL OATH
- SECTION 3.02 AMENDING THE CHARTER
- **SECTION 3.03 SEVERABILITY CLAUSE**
- **SECTION 3.04 JUDICIAL NOTICE**
- **SECTION 3.05 PUBLIC RECORDS**
- SECTION 3.06 OFFICIAL NEWSPAPER
- SECTION 3.07 PROVISIONS RELATING TO ASSIGNMENT, EXECUTION AND GARNISHMENT
- SECTION 3.08 SECURITY AND BOND NON-REQUIREMENT

ARTICLE IV. POWERS OF THE CITY

- SECTION 4.01 GENERAL
- SECTION 4.02 GENERAL POWERS ADOPTED
- **SECTION 4.03 EMINENT DOMAIN**
- SECTION 4.04 REQUIRED NOTICE FOR CLAIMS AGAINST THE CITY

ARTICLE V. ELECTIONS

- SECTION 5.01 ELECTIONS: REGULAR AND SPECIAL
- SECTION 5.02 REGULATIONS AND LAWS GOVERNING CITY ELECTIONS
- SECTION 5.03 FILING FOR OFFICE
- SECTION 5.04 OFFICIAL BALLOT
- **SECTION 5.05 ELECTION BY MAJORITY**
- **SECTION 5.06 CONDUCTING ELECTIONS**
- **SECTION 5.07 CANVASSING ELECTIONS**
- SECTION 5.08 COUNCIL TO BE JUDGE OF ELECTION QUALIFICATIONS
- SECTION 5.09 OATH OF OFFICE

ARTICLE VI. THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL

- SECTION 6.01 POWERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL
- SECTION 6.02 NUMBER, SELECTION AND TERM
- **SECTION 6.03 QUALIFICATIONS**
- **SECTION 6.04 COMPENSATION**
- **SECTION 6.05 NEPOTISM**
- SECTION 6.06 HOLDING DUAL OFFICES
- SECTION 6.07 CONFLICT OF INTEREST IN CITY CONTRACTS
- SECTION 6.08 MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM
- **SECTION 6.09 VACANCIES**
- SECTION 6.10 APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS
- SECTION 6.11 INTERFERENCE WITH ADMINISTRATION
- SECTION 6.12 MEETINGS OF COUNCIL
- SECTION 6.13 RULES OF PROCEDURE
- **SECTION 6.14 ORDINANCES**
- SECTION 6.15 OFFICIAL BONDS FOR CITY EMPLOYEES
- SECTION 6.16 INVESTIGATIVE BODY

ARTICLE VII. ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

- **SECTION 7.01 CITY MANAGER**
- SECTION 7.02 ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER
- **SECTION 7.03 POLICE DEPARTMENT**
- SECTION 7.04 CITY SECRETARY
- **SECTION 7.05 CITY TREASURER**
- SECTION 7.06 CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT
- SECTION 7.07 CITY ATTORNEY
- SECTION 7.08 MUNICIPAL COURT
- SECTION 7.09 HEALTH DEPARTMENT
- SECTION 7.10 DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS
- SECTION 7.11 DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

ARTICLE VIII. MUNICIPAL FINANCE

- SECTION 8.01 FISCAL YEAR
- SECTION 8.02 BUDGET AS A PUBLIC RECORD
- SECTION 8.03 PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF BUDGET
- SECTION 8.04 ANTICIPATED REVENUES COMPARED WITH OTHER YEARS
- SECTION 8.05 PROPOSED EXPENDITURES COMPARED WITH OTHER YEARS
- SECTION 8.06 NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON BUDGET
- SECTION 8.07 PUBLIC HEARING OF BUDGET
- SECTION 8.08 PROCEEDINGS ON BUDGET AFTER PUBLIC HEARINGS
- SECTION 8.09 VOTE REQUIRED FOR ADOPTION
- SECTION 8.10 DATE OF FINAL ADOPTION
- SECTION 8.11 EFFECTIVE DATE OF BUDGET; CERTIFICATION; COPIES MADE AVAILABLE
- **SECTION 8.12 BUDGETARY AMENDMENTS**
- SECTION 8.13 BUDGET ESTABLISHED AMOUNT TO BE RAISED BY PROPERTY TAX
- SECTION 8.14 ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES SHALL NOT EXCEED ESTIMATED RESOURCES
- **SECTION 8.15 EMERGENCY APPROPRIATION**
- SECTION 8.16 PURCHASE PROCEDURE
- **SECTION 8.17 DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS**
- **SECTION 8.18 POWER TO TAX**
- SECTION 8.19 PROPERTY SUBJECT TO TAX; RENDITION, APPRAISAL AND ASSESSMENT
- SECTION 8.20 TAXES. WHEN DUE AND PAYABLE
- **SECTION 8.21 TAX LIENS**
- SECTION 8.22 TAX REMISSION AND DISCOUNTS
- **SECTION 8.23 ISSUANCE OF BONDS**
- **SECTION 8.24 INDEPENDENT AUDIT**

ARTICLE IX. FRANCHISE AND PUBLIC UTILITIES

- SECTION 9.01 POWER TO GRANT FRANCHISE
- SECTION 9.02 FRANCHISE VALUE NOT TO BE ALLOWED
- **SECTION 9.03 RIGHT OF REGULATION**
- SECTION 9.04 GRANT NOT TO BE EXCLUSIVE
- **SECTION 9.05 OTHER CONDITIONS**
- SECTION 9.06 ACCOUNTS OF MUNICIPALLY-OWNED UTILITIES
- SECTION 9.07 SALES OF MUNICIPAL UTILITIES
- SECTION 9.08 REGULATION OF RATES AND UTILITIES

ARTICLE X. MUNICIPAL PLANNING

- SECTION 10.01 PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
- SECTION 10.02 PLATTING OF PROPERTY
- SECTION 10.03 DEVELOPMENT OF PROPERTY

ARTICLE XI. RECALL OF OFFICER

SECTION 11.01 - GENERAL POWER

SECTION 11.02 - SCOPE OF RECALL

SECTION 11.03 - PETITION FOR RECALL

SECTION 11.04 - FORM OF RECALL PETITION

SECTION 11.05 - VARIOUS PAPERS CONSTITUTING PETITION

SECTION 11.06 - PRESENTATION OF PETITION TO CITY COUNCIL

SECTION 11.07 - PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD

SECTION 11.08 - ELECTION TO BE CALLED

SECTION 11.09 - FAILURE OF CITY COUNCIL TO CALL AN ELECTION

SECTION 11.10 - BALLOTS IN RECALL ELECTION

SECTION 11.11 - RESULT OF RECALL ELECTION

SECTION 11.12 - RECALL, RESTRICTIONS THEREOF

ARTICLE XII. LEGISLATION BY THE PEOPLE, INITIATIVE AND REFERENDUM

SECTION 12.01 - GENERAL POWER

SECTION 12.02 - INITIATIVE

SECTION 12.03 - REFERENDUM

SECTION 12.04 - VOLUNTARY SUBMISSION OF LEGISLATION BY THE COUNCIL

SECTION 12.05 - FORM OF BALLOTS

SECTION 12.06 - PUBLICATION OF PROPOSED AND REFERRED ORDINANCES

SECTION 12.07 - ADOPTION OF ORDINANCES

SECTION 12.08 - INCONSISTENT ORDINANCES

SECTION 12.09 - ORDINANCES PASSED BY POPULAR VOTE, REPEAL OR AMENDMENT

SECTION 12.10 - FURTHER REGULATION BY THE COUNCIL

SECTION 12.11 - FRANCHISE ORDINANCES

APPENDIX - INDEX GLOSSARY

PREAMBLE

We, the citizens of Tomball, Texas, in order to establish a Home Rule Municipal Government, provide for the future progress of our City and obtain more fully the benefits of local self-government, do hereby adopt this Home Rule Charter in accordance with the Constitution and Statutes of the State of Texas; and do hereby declare the residents of the City of Tomball, in Harris County, Texas, living within the legally established boundaries of the said City, to be a political subdivision of the State of Texas incorporated forever under the name and style of the "City of Tomball" with such powers, rights and duties as herein provided.

ARTICLE I INTRODUCTORY PROVISIONS

SECTION 1.01 - CORPORATE NAME

The inhabitants of the City of Tomball, in Harris County, Texas, within the Corporate limits as now established and as hereafter established, shall continue to be and are hereby constituted a municipal body politic and corporate, in perpetuity, under the name of "The City of Tomball", and having such powers, privileges, rights, duties and immunities as are herein provided.

SECTION 1.02 - MEANING OF THE WORD "CITY"

When used in the Charter, unless otherwise apparent from the context, the word "City" shall be construed to mean the City of Tomball.

SECTION 1.03 - MEANING OF THE WORD "COUNCIL"

When used in the Charter, unless otherwise apparent from the context, the word "Council" shall be construed to mean the City Council of the City of Tomball.

SECTION 1.04 - EFFECT OF CHARTER ON EXISTING LAW

All codes, ordinances, resolutions, rules and regulations in force in the City on the effective date of this Charter, and not in conflict with this Charter, shall remain in force until altered, amended or repealed by Council. All taxes, assessments, liens, encumbrances and demands, of or against the City, fixed or established before such date, or for the fixing or establishing of which proceedings have begun at such date, shall be valid when properly fixed or established either under law in force at the time of the beginning of such proceedings or under the law after the adoption of this Charter.

SECTION 1.05 - GENDER OF WORDING

The masculine gender of the wording used throughout this Charter shall always be interpreted to mean either sex.

SECTION 1.06 - RENUMBERING OF CHARTER

Subsequent to the Charter amendment election of May 10, 2014, the Council shall by ordinance authorize the general editing of this Charter to renumber and rearrange as necessary all articles, sections, and subsections therein, or amendments thereto.

ARTICLE II FORM OF GOVERNMENT AND BOUNDARIES

SECTION 2.01 - FORM OF GOVERNMENT

The municipal government provided by the Charter shall be known as the "Council-Manager" Government. Pursuant to its provisions and subject only to the limitations imposed by the State Constitution, the Statutes of this State and by this Charter, all powers of the City shall be vested in an elective Council which shall enact local legislation, adopt budgets, determine policies and appoint the City Manager, who in turn, shall be held responsible to the Council for the execution of the laws and the administration of the government of the City. All powers of the City shall be exercised in the manner prescribed by this Charter, or if the manner be not prescribed, then in such manner as may be prescribed by ordinance, the State Constitution or the Statutes of this State.

SECTION 2.02 - BOUNDARIES

The boundaries and limits of the City are hereby established and described as those which exist under authority of the current City ordinances as displayed on a map maintained by the City Secretary and those boundaries established and changed hereafter as amended.

SECTION 2.03 - ANNEXATION

The Council may by ordinance annex territory lying adjacent to the City with or without the consent of the inhabitants in such territory or the owners thereof, not inconsistent with the procedural rules prescribed by law applicable to the cities operating under charters as adopted or amended under State law.

As provided by State statutes, any annexation of territory initiated at the request of the landowner shall not be charged against the City's annual annexation quota.

SECTION 2.04 - DETACHMENT OF TERRITORY

Territory lying within the boundary limits of the City and adjoining the outer boundary of the City may be detached from the City by ordinance following a petition or by ordinance following public

notice. However, any territory so detached shall be liable for its pro-rata share of any debts incurred while it was a part of the City, and the City shall continue to levy and collect taxes on the property within said territory until indebtedness has been discharged.

SECTION 2.05 - BOARDS, AGENCIES AND COMMISSIONS

The Council shall have the authority to establish by ordinance such boards, agencies and commissions as it may deem necessary or desirable for the conducting of the City's business and the management of its affairs. The membership, authority, duties, functions and responsibilities of such boards, agencies and commissions shall be such as are specified by ordinance. The authority, duties, functions and responsibilities thus granted to and conferred on such boards, agencies and commissions shall not be incompatible with the provisions of this Charter and shall in no manner conflict with, usurp or transfer any privilege, authority, duty, function or responsibility specifically granted herein or by the laws of the State of Texas to another office, board, agency or commission of the City.

ARTICLE III GENERAL PROVISIONS

SECTION 3.01 - OFFICIAL OATH

Before entering upon the duties of their respective offices, all officers of the City shall take and subscribe to the official oath prescribed in the Constitution of the State of Texas.

SECTION 3.02 - AMENDING THE CHARTER

Amendments to this Charter may be framed and submitted to the voters of the City in the manner provided by State law.

SECTION 3.03 - SEVERABILITY CLAUSE

If any Section or part of a Section of this Charter is held to be invalid or unconstitutional by a court of competent jurisdiction, such invalidity shall not invalidate or impair the validity, force or effect of any other Section or part of a Section of this Charter.

SECTION 3.04 - JUDICIAL NOTICE

This Charter shall be deemed an official document; shall have the force and effect of a general law; may be read in evidence without pleading or proof; and judicial notice shall be taken hereof in all courts and places without further proof.

SECTION 3.05 - PUBLIC RECORDS

All public records of every office, department, agency or other entity of the City shall be open to inspection by any citizen at all reasonable times, except for those records exempted by the Texas Open Records Act or other law.

SECTION 3.06 - OFFICIAL NEWSPAPER

The Council shall have power to contract with, and by ordinance or resolution, annually designate a public newspaper of general circulation in the City as the official newspaper thereof and to continue as such until another is designated, and shall cause to be published therein all ordinances, notices and other matters required to be published by this Charter, by the ordinances of the City or by the Constitution or laws of the State of Texas.

SECTION 3.07 - PROVISIONS RELATING TO ASSIGNMENT, EXECUTION AND GARNISHMENT

The property, real and personal, belonging to the City shall not be sold or appropriated under any writ of execution or cost bill; and no lien of any kind shall ever exist against any such property owned by the City except that the lien be created or authorized by this Charter or state law. The funds belonging to the City in the hands of any person, firm or corporation shall not be subject to garnishment, attachment or sequestration nor shall the City be subject to garnishment on account of any debt it may owe or funds or property it may have on hand or owing to any person. Neither the City nor any of its officers or agents shall be required to answer any writ or garnishment on any account whatever. The City shall not be obligated to recognize any assignment of wages or funds by its employees, agents or contractors, except as required by state or federal law.

SECTION 3.08 - SECURITY AND BOND NON-REQUIREMENT

It shall not be necessary in any action, suit or proceedings in which the City is a party, for any bond or other security to be demanded or executed by or on behalf of said City in any of the State Courts, but in all such actions, suits, appeals or proceedings same shall be conducted in the manner as if such bond or other security had been given as required by law.

ARTICLE IV POWERS OF THE CITY

SECTION 4.01 - GENERAL

The City may use a corporate seal; may sue and be sued; may contract and be contracted with; may implead and be impleaded in all courts in all matters whatsoever; may cooperate with the government of the State of Texas or any agency thereof, the Federal Government or any agency thereof or any political subdivision of the State of Texas; and shall have all the powers granted to Home Rule cities by the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas, together will all the implied powers necessary to carry into execution of all the powers granted. The City may own or acquire property within or without its boundaries for any municipal purpose in fee simple or in any lesser interest or estate, by purchase, gift, devise, lease or condemnation and may sell, hold, lease, manage, control and police any property now owned by it or which it may hereafter acquire, and shall have the right to lease or let its property whether inside or outside the City limits, subject to the limitation hereinafter set out, and may construct, own, lease, operate and regulate the public utilities; may assess, levy and collect taxes for general and special purposes on all lawful subjects of taxation; may borrow money on the faith and credit of the City by issuance and sale of bonds, warrants or notes of the City; may appropriate the money of the City for all lawful purposes; may regulate and control the use, for whatever purpose, of the streets and other public places; may make and enforce all police, health, sanitary and other regulations; and may pass such ordinances as may be expedient for the protection and maintenance of good government, peace and welfare of the City, for the performance of the functions thereof, for the order and security of its residents; and may provide suitable penalties for the violation of any ordinance enacted by the City; and, except as prohibited by the Constitution and laws of this State or restricted by this Charter, the City may exercise all municipal powers, functions, rights, privileges and immunities of every name and nature whatsoever.

SECTION 4.02 - GENERAL POWERS ADOPTED

The enumeration of the particular powers in this Charter shall not be held or deemed to be exclusive but in addition to the powers enumerated herein or implied hereby or appropriate to the exercise of such powers, the City shall have and may exercise all power of local self-government and all other powers which, under the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas, it would be competent for this Charter specifically to enumerate.

SECTION 4.03 - EMINENT DOMAIN

The City shall have the full power and right to exercise the power of eminent domain when necessary or desirable to carry out any of the powers conferred upon it by this Charter or by the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas. The City may exercise the power of eminent domain in any manner authorized or permitted by the Constitution and laws of this State.

The power of eminent domain hereby conferred shall include the right of the City to take the fee in land so condemned and such power and authority shall include the right to condemn public property for such purposes. The City shall have and possess the power of condemnation for any municipal or public purpose even though not specifically enumerated in this Charter.

SECTION 4.04 - REQUIRED NOTICE FOR CLAIMS AGAINST THE CITY

Before the City shall be liable for damages for the death or personal injuries of any person or for damages to or destruction of property of any kind, the person injured, if living, or his representatives, if deceased, or the owner of the property damaged or destroyed, his agent or attorney shall give the City Manager or City Secretary notice in writing of such death, injury, damage or destruction, duly verified by affidavit, within six (6) months after the damages were sustained, stating specifically in such written notice when, where, and how the death, injury, damage or destruction occurred, and the apparent extent of any such injury, the amount of damages sustained, the actual residence of the claimant by street and number at the date the claim is presented, the actual residence of such claimant for six (6) months immediately preceding the occurrence of such death, injury, damage or destruction and the names and addresses of all witnesses upon whom it is relied to establish the claim for damages. No action at law for damages shall be brought against the City for such death, injury, damage or destruction prior to the expiration of ninety (90) days after the notice herein described has been filed with the City Manager or City Secretary.

ARTICLE V ELECTIONS

SECTION 5.01 - ELECTIONS: REGULAR AND SPECIAL

- A. All City elections shall be conducted in accordance with the Texas Election Code.
- B. The regular City election shall be held annually on the second Saturday in May or such other date as required by the Texas Election Code. The Council shall be responsible for specifying the places for holding such elections.
- C. The Council may, by resolution or ordinance, order a special election for purposes consistent with this Charter and laws of the State of Texas. The Council will fix the time and places for such a special election and provide all means for holding same.
- D. Municipal elections shall be conducted by election officials appointed by the Council, or as otherwise prescribed by law. Sample ballots identical in format to those used in the specific election shall be posted in the voting place(s) for the purpose of voter orientation.
- E. All municipal elections shall be publicized in accordance with the Texas Election Code.

SECTION 5.02 - REGULATIONS AND LAWS GOVERNING CITY ELECTIONS

The provisions of the General Election Laws of the State of Texas shall apply to all elections held under this Charter. All elections provided for by this Charter shall be conducted by the election authorities established by law.

The Council shall adopt any ordinances or regulations which it considers desirable, consistent with the election laws of the State of Texas and this Charter.

SECTION 5.03 - FILING FOR OFFICE

Any qualified citizen as defined by Article 6.03 of this Charter may file for election to the Office of Mayor or Council Member. A signed application and prescribed oath shall be filed with the City Secretary in accordance with the Texas Election Code.

SECTION 5.04 – OFFICIAL BALLOT

Candidates for all offices may reside in any portion of the City. The names of all candidates for office, except such as may have withdrawn, become ineligible or died, shall be printed on the official ballot in an order determined by the drawing of lots conducted by the City Secretary. Council members shall be designated on the official ballot with the place system, as defined by Article 6.02 of this Charter. The position number sought by the candidate shall be indicated on the ballot. Incumbent Council members seeking re-election must file for the position for which they were originally elected.

SECTION 5.05 - ELECTION BY MAJORITY

At the regular election, or any special election held to fill vacancies in the Mayor or Council member positions, the candidate receiving the majority of votes cast for the position shall be declared elected. If none of the candidates for a given position receives a majority of the votes cast, a run-off election shall be conducted in accordance with the TEXAS ELECTION CODE between the two candidates receiving the greatest number of votes.

SECTION 5.06 - CONDUCTING ELECTIONS

All residents who have complied with voter registration requirements as provided by the State Election Code shall be eligible to vote in the City elections. Election officials will be appointed by the Council, consistent with State laws, and compensation shall be set by the Council. Early voting shall be governed by the State Election Code of the State of Texas.

SECTION 5.07 - CANVASSING ELECTIONS

The returns of all elections shall be delivered forthwith to the Mayor and City Secretary by the Election Judge. The Council shall canvass the returns and declare the results of such election in accordance with the provisions prescribed by State (Texas Election Code 67.003) and Federal election laws.

SECTION 5.08 - COUNCIL TO BE JUDGE OF ELECTION QUALIFICATIONS

The Council shall make all regulations which it considers needful or desirable, not inconsistent with this Charter or the laws of the State of Texas as now or hereafter amended, for the conduct of municipal elections, for the prevention of fraud in such elections and for the recount of ballots in case of doubt of fraud. Municipal elections shall be conducted by appointed election authorities in accordance with Federal and State law. Should a run-off election result from any regular or special election, the appointed election authorities shall continue to act under their original commissions and shall conduct said resulting run-off election.

SECTION 5.09 - OATH OF OFFICE

All elected officials shall, before entering upon the duties of their respective offices, take and subscribe to the official oath prescribed in the Constitution of the State of Texas.

ARTICLE VI THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL

SECTION 6.01 - POWERS OF THE CITY COUNCIL

All powers and authority which are expressly or impliedly conferred on or possessed by the City shall be vested in and exercised by the Council. The Council shall levy all taxes, apportion all funds of the City among the various departments, adopt the budget, establish special funds for special purposes, authorize the issuance of bonds, order elections, canvass the returns and declare the results, enact all ordinances of any nature, provide penalties for their violation, grant all franchises which they deem proper, set compensation for City officers and employees and have general power over the City finances, subject to the conditions and limitations imposed by this Charter.

SECTION 6.02 - NUMBER, SELECTION, AND TERM

The Legislative and governing body of the City shall consist of a Mayor and five (5) Councilmen and shall be known as the "City Council of the City of Tomball, Harris County, Texas."

- A. The Mayor shall be elected from the City at large. The Councilmen shall be elected from the City at large by positions which shall be known as Positions 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5.
- B. The Mayor shall be the presiding officer of the Council and shall be recognized as the head of the City Government for all ceremonial purposes and by the Governor for purposes of military law. The Mayor shall be allowed to vote only in case of a tie vote and shall not have the authority to veto any action of the Council.
- C. The Mayor and each Councilman shall hold office for a period of three (3) years or until his successor is elected and qualified. All elections shall be held in the manner provided for by this Charter and the election laws of the State of Texas.
- D. There shall be no limitation of elected terms for the Office of Mayor and Councilman.

SECTION 6.03 - QUALIFICATIONS

Each member of the Council shall be a resident citizen of the City, shall be a minimum of eighteen (18) years of age and a qualified voter of the State of Texas, shall have been a resident citizen of Tomball for a period of not less than one (1) year immediately preceding his election. An incumbent seeking re-election must file for the same position number. Any person presently holding an elective office shall resign that office upon election to another elective office of profit or trust. No employee of the City shall continue in such position after election to an elective office. A citizen cannot file for an elective office if the candidate has a felony conviction except as provided by the State Election Code. The Mayor or Councilman shall, if convicted of a felony while in office, immediately upon conviction thereof, forfeit said office. If the Mayor or any Councilman fails to maintain the foregoing qualifications or shall be absent from two (2) regularly scheduled meetings within any six (6) month period without valid excuse, the Council must, at its next regular meeting, declare a vacancy as set forth in Section 6.09 of this Charter.

SECTION 6.04 - COMPENSATION

By ordinance, the Council shall set the compensation for its members in attendance at its meetings. The Council shall also set a monthly stipend for the Mayor. The Mayor and City Councilmen shall also be reimbursed for actual expenses incurred while on official business.

SECTION 6.05 - NEPOTISM

No officer of the City or officer of any City Board shall appoint, or vote for or confirm the appointment to any office, position, clerkship, employment or duty, of any person related with the second-degree of affinity (by marriage) or within the third-degree by consanguinity (by blood) to the person so appointing or so voting, or related to any other member of the governing body or board of the City; provided that any person who has been continuously employed in any employment for a period of six (6) months prior to the election or thirty (30) days prior to the appointment of the officer or member of a board may be retained in such employment, as provided by state statutes.

SECTION 6.06 - HOLDING DUAL OFFICES

The Mayor and City Councilmen are prohibited by the provision of Article XVI, Section 40, of the Texas Constitution and statutes of the State of Texas, from holding more than one civil office of emolument concurrently. Violation of this Section shall constitute malfeasance in office and any officer found guilty thereof shall be subject to removal from office.

SECTION 6.07 - CONFLICT OF INTEREST IN CITY CONTRACTS

No officer or employee of the City shall have a financial interest, direct or indirect, in any contract with the City, or shall be financially interested, directly or indirectly, in the sale to the City of any land, materials, supplies or services except as provided by State law. Any violation of this Section shall constitute malfeasance in office, and any officer or employee guilty thereof shall be subject to removal from his office or position. Any violation of this Section, with the knowledge, expressed or implied, of the person or corporation contracting with the Council may invalidate the contract involved.

SECTION 6.08 - MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM

The Mayor shall be the official head of the City government. The Mayor shall be the Chairman and shall preside at all meetings of the Council. The Mayor shall see that all ordinances, bylaws and resolutions of the Council are faithfully obeyed and enforced. The Mayor shall, when authorized by the Council, sign all official documents such as ordinances, resolutions, conveyances, grant agreements, official plats, contracts and bonds. The Mayor shall appoint special committees as he deems advisable, subject to approval by Council, or as instructed by the Council. The Mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with this Charter or as may be imposed upon him by Council.

The Council, at its first meeting after the election of Councilmen, shall elect one of its members Mayor Pro-Tem, and he shall perform all the duties of the Mayor in the absence or disability of the Mayor. The Mayor Pro-Tem shall retain his voting privileges when acting in the absence of the Mayor.

SECTION 6.09 - VACANCIES

When a vacancy occurs in the Council, the following provisions shall apply, to wit:

Any vacancy or vacancies occurring for which the unexpired term is twelve (12) months or less shall be filled by appointment of the Council. Any vacancy or vacancies for which the unexpired term is for more than twelve (12) months must be filled by a majority of voters voting in a special election called for such purpose in accordance with the Texas State Constitution.

It is further provided that in a special or regular election: The person(s) elected to fill a vacancy or vacancies shall serve only the unexpired term for that particular position.

SECTION 6.10 - APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS

Neither the Council nor any of its members shall in any manner dictate the appointment or removal of any City administrative officers or employees whom the City Manager or any of his subordinates are empowered to appoint (See Section 7.01,C-1).

SECTION 6.11 - INTERFERENCE WITH ADMINISTRATION

Except for the purpose of inquiries and investigations under Section 6.16, the Council or its members shall deal with City officers and employees who are subject to the direction and supervision of the City Manager solely through the City Manager, and neither the Council nor its members shall give orders to any such officer or employee, either publicly or privately.

SECTION 6.12 - MEETINGS OF COUNCIL

The Council shall schedule at least two (2) regular meetings each month and as many additional meetings as it deems necessary to transact the business of the City and its citizens. The Council shall fix the days and time of the regular meetings. All regular meetings of the Council shall be held at the City of Tomball City Hall, unless the Council votes to approve a location other than the City Hall in the event it is determined to be in the public interest. All meetings shall be open and accessible to the public; however, the Council may recess to an Executive Session only for the purposes provided by the Texas Open Meetings Act. Final action thereon shall not be taken by the Council until the matter is placed on the agenda and a vote taken in an open meeting.

The City Secretary, upon written request of the Mayor or any three (3) Council members, shall call special meetings of the Council, notice of such special meetings shall be given to each member of the Council, which said notice shall state the date for such meeting and the subject to be considered at such meeting, and no other subject shall be thereby considered.

SECTION 6.13 - RULES OF PROCEDURE

The Council shall, by ordinance, determine its own rules and order of business and the rules shall provide that citizens of the City shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any meeting in regard to any matter under consideration. The Council shall provide for the taking and recording of minutes of all meetings, and such minutes shall be a public record. Voting, except on procedural motions, shall be by roll call and the ayes, nays and abstentions shall be recorded in the minutes. A Councilman shall state the reason for an abstaining vote. Four (4) Council members, one of whom may be the Mayor, shall constitute a quorum for the purpose of transaction of business and no action of the Council shall be valid or binding unless adopted by the affirmative vote of three (3) or more members of the Council.

The Mayor shall have a binding vote only in case of tie votes from Councilmen.

The minutes shall reflect the names of all Council members in attendance at both regular and special Council meetings, with status of absence being addressed as "Excused" or "Unexcused" by the presiding officer. Council, by resolution, shall define the guidelines for determination of absences "Excused" and "Unexcused".

SECTION 6.14 - ORDINANCES

In addition to such acts of the Council as are required by statute or by this Charter to be by ordinance, every act of the Council establishing a fine or other penalty or providing for the expenditure of funds or for the contracting of indebtedness shall be by ordinance. The enacting clause of all ordinances shall be, "BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF TOMBALL:".

A. Procedure for Passage of Ordinances

Every ordinance shall be introduced in written or printed form and, upon passage, shall take effect at the time indicated therein; provided that any ordinance imposing a penalty, fine or forfeiture for a violation of its provisions shall become effective not less than fourteen (14) days from the date of its passage. The City Secretary shall give notice of every ordinance under consideration, by causing the caption or summary, including the penalty, fine, or forfeiture for a violation of any such ordinance to be published in the official newspaper for the City after the first reading and at least once within fourteen (14) days after the passage of said ordinance. He shall note on every ordinance, the caption of which is hereby required to be published, and on the record thereof, the fact that same has been published as required by the Charter, and the date of such publication, and promulgation of such ordinance; provided, that the provisions of this section shall not apply to the correction, revision and modification of the ordinances of the City for publication in book or pamphlet form. It shall be necessary to the validity of any ordinance that it shall be read two (2) times and considered at two (2) sessions of the Council unless addressed otherwise by this Charter. At the first (1st) reading, said ordinance shall be read in its entirety unless a motion is made and passed suspending the requirement of the reading of the ordinance, in which case such ordinance shall be read

by caption only, followed by an explanation of the ordinance. The one (1) remaining presentation of said ordinance may be by caption only. Copies of said ordinances shall be made available at the City Hall upon request. Every ordinance shall be authenticated by the signature of the Mayor and City Secretary and shall be systematically recorded in an ordinance book in a manner approved by the Council. It shall only be necessary to record the caption or title of ordinances in the minutes or journal of Council meetings. The Council shall have power to cause the ordinances of the City to be corrected, revised, codified and printed in code form as often as the Council deems advisable, and such printed code, when adopted by the Council, shall be in full force and effect without the necessity of publishing the same or any part thereof in a newspaper. However, if the ordinance is amended, it then must be published one time, by caption only, in the official City newspaper. Such printed code shall be admitted in evidence in all courts and places without further proof.

B. Emergency Ordinances

To meet a public emergency affecting life, health, property, or the public peace, the Council may adopt emergency ordinances. Such ordinances shall not levy taxes, grant or renew or extend a franchise, regulate the rate charged by any public utility for its services, or authorize the borrowing of money except to fund emergency appropriations in accordance with Article 8.15 of this Charter. An emergency ordinance shall be introduced in the form and manner generally prescribed for ordinances, except that it shall be plainly designated in the title as an emergency, with a description in clear and specific terms and with one (1) reading sufficing for its passage. Such emergency clause shall require the affirmative vote of three (3) members elected to Council. An emergency ordinance may be adopted with or without amendment or rejected at the meeting at which it is introduced. After adoption, the ordinance shall become effective immediately and shall be published in the official newspaper for the City of Tomball once within fourteen (14) days after the passage of such ordinance. After adoption, the ordinance shall be numbered as required for other adopted ordinances, with the designation of "E" following Every emergency ordinance so adopted, except one authorizing the borrowing of money as described herein, shall automatically stand repealed as of the sixty-first (61st) day following the day on which it became effective, but this shall not prevent re-enactment of the ordinance.

SECTION 6.15 - OFFICIAL BONDS FOR CITY EMPLOYEES

All City Officers and such employees as the Council may require, shall, before entering upon the duties of their offices or employment by the City, enter into a good and sufficient fidelity bond in a sum to be determined by the Council payable to the City and conditioned upon the faithful discharge of the duties of such persons and upon the faithful accounting of all monies, credits and things of value coming into the hands of such persons, and such bonds shall be signed as surety by some company authorized to do business under the laws of the State of Texas, and the premium on such bonds shall be paid by the City, and such bonds must be acceptable to the Council.

SECTION 6.16 - INVESTIGATIVE BODY

The Council shall have the power to inquire into the official conduct of any department, agency, office, officer or employee of the City, and for that purpose shall have the power to administer oaths, subpoena witnesses, compel the production of books, papers and other evidence material to the inquiry. The Council shall provide by ordinance, penalties for contempt in failing or refusing to obey any such subpoena or to produce any such books, papers or other evidence, and shall have the power to punish any such contempt in the manner provided by such ordinance.

ARTICLE VII ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES

SECTION 7.01 - CITY MANAGER

A. Appointment and Qualifications:

The Council shall appoint an administrative and executive officer of the City who shall be responsible to the Council for the administration of all the affairs of the City. He shall be chosen by the Council solely on the basis of his executive and administrative training, experience and ability. No member of the Council shall, during the time for which he is elected and for one year thereafter, be appointed City Manager.

B. Term and Salary:

- (1) The City Manager shall be appointed for a term not to exceed two years by a majority vote of the entire Council. The appointment shall be secured through an explicit contractual agreement which shall protect the rights of both the Council and the City Manager.
- (2) The City Manager shall receive compensation as may be fixed by the Council.

C. Duties of the City Manager. The City Manager shall:

(1) Be responsible to the Council for the efficient and economical administration of the City government. He shall have the authority, with the approval of the Council, to appoint and remove all department heads. He shall have the authority to appoint and remove all other employees in the administrative service of the City. He may authorize the head of a department to appoint and remove subordinates in his respective department. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the Council and its members shall deal with the administrative service solely through the City Manager.

- (2) Prepare the budget annually and submit it to the Council and be responsible for its administration after adoption.
- (3) Prepare and submit to the Council, as of the end of the fiscal year, a complete report on the finances and administrative activities of the City for the preceding year.
- (4) Keep the Council advised of the financial condition and future needs of the City and make such recommendations as may seem desirable.
- (5) Perform such duties as may be prescribed by this Charter or may be required of him by the Council, not inconsistent with this Charter.
- (6) Prepare a written report to the Council, first in 2019, and thereafter at intervals not exceeding five years as to the need for revision of the city Charter, with special attention given to conflicts, if any, between the Charter and state law and recommending such amendments to the Charter as may seem necessary for legal, administrative, or other reasons.

SECTION 7.02 - ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER

The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, may appoint an Assistant City Manager. Such Assistant City Manager shall have all of the powers and duties as delineated by his job description, and in the event of the absence or disability of the City Manager, he shall fill all the duties of the City Manager.

SECTION 7.03 - POLICE DEPARTMENT

A Police Department is established to preserve order, to strive to secure the safety of residents, to prevent violence and to protect life and property from injury and loss within the limits and allowable jurisdiction of the City.

A. Chief of Police

The Chief of Police is the senior officer of the Police Department. He is appointed by the City Manager, with the approval of the Council, for an indefinite term. With the approval of the City Manager, he appoints and removes the employees of the Police Department. He is responsible to the City Manager for the administration of the Police Department and the performance of Council-established duties and directives.

B. Reserve Police

The Chief of Police may appoint or remove "Reserve Police Officers" in accordance with guidelines established by the Council. No other persons, except as otherwise provided by the laws of the State of Texas, shall act as "special police" within the City.

SECTION 7.04 - CITY SECRETARY

There shall be a City Secretary for the City. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a City Secretary and such assistants as the Council shall deem advisable. The City Secretary, or an Assistant City Secretary, shall give notice of Council meetings, shall keep the minutes of proceedings of such meetings, and shall authenticate by his signature and record in full in a book kept and indexed for the purpose, all ordinances and resolutions, and shall perform such other duties assigned by the City Manager and those elsewhere provided in this Charter and the laws of the State of Texas.

SECTION 7.05 - FINANCE DIRECTOR

There shall be a Finance Director for the City. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a Finance Director and such assistants as the Council shall deem advisable. The Finance Director shall perform the duties delegated to him by the City Manager and those which may be imposed upon him by the laws of the State of Texas.

SECTION 7.06 - CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT

The Fire Department is established for general protection from fire for the residents of the City, for fire prevention education and enforcement, for salvage and rescue operations, and for other related activities as may be assigned by the Council. The department shall consist of full-time, part-time, volunteer members or any combination thereof. All such members shall function under the Standard Operating Guidelines of the Fire Department.

A. Fire Chief

The Fire Chief is the senior officer of the Fire Department. He is appointed by the City Manager, with the approval of the Council, for an indefinite term. With the approval of the City Manager, he appoints and removes employees of the Fire Department. He is responsible to the City Manager for the administration of the Fire Department and the performance of Council-established duties and directives.

B. Fire Marshal

A Fire Marshal shall be selected by the Fire Chief, with the approval of the City Manager and shall be responsible for enforcement of the City Fire Codes and other functions as may be assigned by the Fire Chief. He shall be a member of the command staff of the Fire Department, and he may be removed from office by the Fire Chief with the approval of the City Manager.

C. Mutual Aid Agreements with Other Fire Departments

Subject to approval by the Council, the Fire Department may enter into inter-local and mutual aid agreements with other fire departments in the area by which to provide and receive assistance in emergency situation.

SECTION 7.07 - CITY ATTORNEY

The Council shall appoint an attorney duly licensed in the State of Texas, who shall be the City Attorney. He shall receive for his services such compensation as may be fixed by the Council and shall hold his office at the pleasure of Council. The City Attorney, or such other attorneys selected by him with the approval of the Council shall represent the City in all litigation. He shall be the legal advisor of, attorney and counsel for, the City and all officers and departments thereof. A City Attorney shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Attorney become a candidate in a City election, he shall resign his position as City Attorney upon election to a City Office.

SECTION 7.08 - MUNICIPAL COURT

There shall be established and maintained a Court designated as a "Municipal Court" for the trial of misdemeanor offenses, with all such powers and duties as are now or hereafter may be prescribed by the laws of the State of Texas relative to Municipal or Recorder's Court.

- A. The Judge of said Court shall be appointed by the Council, and shall be a licensed attorney, and shall receive such salary as may be fixed by the Council. The Judge of said Court shall hold office at the pleasure of the Council.
- B. The Clerk of said Court and his deputies shall have the power to administer oaths and affidavits, make certificates, affix the seal of said Court thereto and generally do and perform any and all acts usual and necessary by the Clerk of Courts in issuing process of said courts and conducting the business thereof.
- C. The Council shall appoint other licensed attorneys to act as Temporary Judges of said Court in case of disability or absence of the Judge of the Municipal Court. The salary of Temporary Judges shall be fixed by the Council.
- D. A City Judge shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Judge become a candidate in a City election, he shall resign his position as City Judge upon election to a City Office.
- E. The Mayor shall serve as Judge of the Municipal Court in the absence of the City Judge or his alternates.

SECTION 7.09 - HEALTH DEPARTMENT

To assure a high quality of health and sanitation standards for the City, the City shall utilize and adhere to all rules and regulations regarding health and sanitation standards outlined, required, and governed by the Harris County Department of Health and the State Health Department

SECTION 7.10 - DEPARTMENT OF PUBLIC WORKS

The City shall establish a Department of Public Works. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a Director of Public Works who shall be the administrator of this department. The Department of Public Works shall perform such duties as maintenance of gas, water, and sewage facilities; maintenance of streets, collection of garbage; and such other duties as may be assigned by the City Manager.

SECTION 7.11 - DEPARTMENT OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT

There shall be a Director of Community Development for the City. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a Director of Community Development and such assistants as the Council shall deem advisable. The Director of Community Development shall oversee the city's development processes, including planning and zoning, engineering, code enforcement, and inspections, and shall perform such other duties assigned by the City Manager and those elsewhere provided in this Charter and the laws of the State of Texas.

ARTICLE VIII MUNICIPAL FINANCE

SECTION 8.01 FISCAL YEAR

The fiscal year of the City shall begin at the first day of October and shall end on the last day of September of each calendar year. Such fiscal year shall constitute the budget and accounting year.

SECTION 8.02 - BUDGET AS A PUBLIC RECORD

The budget and all supporting schedules shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary and shall be submitted to the Council. Copies of the budget and the capital program, as adopted, shall be public records and shall be made available to the public at suitable places in the City, to include the City Hall, and at two other public locations within the corporate limits of the City.

SECTION 8.03 - PREPARATION AND SUBMISSION OF BUDGET

The City Manager, between sixty (60) and one hundred twenty (120) days prior to the beginning of each fiscal year, shall submit to the Council a proposed budget, which shall provide a complete financial plan for the fiscal year and shall contain the following:

- A. A budget message which shall contain an explanation of the budget and an outline of the proposed financial policies of the City for the fiscal year; shall set forth the reasons for salient changes from the previous fiscal year in expenditures and revenue items; and shall explain any major changes in financial policy.
- B. A consolidated statement of anticipated receipts and proposed expenditures for all funds.
- C. A review and analysis of property valuations.
- D. An analysis of tax rates.
- E. The tax levies and tax collections by years for at least the immediate past five (5) years.
- F. The general funds resources in detail.
- G. The special funds resources in detail.
- H. A summary of proposed expenditures by function, department, and activity with detailed estimates of expenditures shown separately for each activity to support the summary.
- I. A revenue and expense statement for all types of bonds, time warrants and other indebtedness.
- J. A description of all bond issues, time warrants, and other indebtedness outstanding, showing rate of interest, date of issue, maturity date, amount authorized, amount issued, and amount outstanding.
- K. A schedule of requirements for the principal and interest of each issue of bonds, time warrants, and other indebtedness.
- L. The appropriation ordinance.
- M. The tax levying ordinance.
- N. The total monies in all reserves (designated, undesignated, and debt) shall not exceed the budgeted City expenditures for the fiscal year. Likewise, the total monies included in all reserves shall not be less than one quarter of the budgeted City expenditures for a fiscal year.

The total proposed expenditures shall not exceed the total of estimated resources.

SECTION 8.04 - ANTICIPATED REVENUES COMPARED WITH OTHER YEARS

In preparing the budget, the City Manager shall place in parallel columns opposite the items of revenue the actual amount of each revenue item for the last completed fiscal year, the estimated amount for the current fiscal year and the proposed amount for the ensuing fiscal year.

SECTION 8.05 - PROPOSED EXPENDITURES COMPARED WITH OTHER YEARS

In preparing the budget, the City Manager shall place in parallel columns opposite the items of expenditures the actual amount of such items of expenditures for the last completed fiscal year, the estimated amount for the current fiscal year and the proposed amount for the ensuing fiscal year. The total of proposed expenditures shall not exceed the total of estimated income.

SECTION 8.06 - NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON BUDGET

At the Council meeting at which the budget is submitted, the Council shall authorize the publishing of the Budget Hearing notice in the City's official newspaper. The notice shall set forth the time, place and date of the budget hearing and the location and times at which the citizens may inspect the proposed budget. The notice shall be published at least fourteen (14) days prior to the scheduled date of the meeting.

SECTION 8.07 - PUBLIC HEARING OF BUDGET

The Public Hearing, as required in Section 8.06, shall give the citizens ample opportunity and time to speak for or against any and all items in the proposed budget.

SECTION 8.08 - PROCEEDINGS ON BUDGET AFTER PUBLIC HEARINGS

After the Public Hearing, the Council may insert new items or make changes in the proposed budget. Should changes be made, the same "Notice of Public Hearing on Budget" (Section 8.06) must be followed. After public hearings are completed and no changes made as a result, the Council may adopt the budget. In no case may the Council bring to a vote a budget in which expenditures are greater than the total estimated income.

SECTION 8.09 - VOTE REQUIRED FOR ADOPTION

The budget shall be adopted by a majority vote of the Council.

SECTION 8.10 - DATE OF FINAL ADOPTION

The budget shall be adopted no later than fifteen (15) days prior to the beginning of the fiscal year. Should the Council fail to adopt a new budget, the then existing budget, together with its tax levying ordinance and its appropriation ordinance, shall be deemed adopted, on a month-tomonth basis, for the ensuing fiscal year. Additional budget hearings may be held with proper notice (Section 8.06), until a budget is ultimately adopted.

SECTION 8.11 - EFFECTIVE DATE OF BUDGET; CERTIFICATION; COPIES MADE AVAILABLE

Upon final adoption, the budget shall be in effect for the fiscal year. A copy of the budget as finally adopted, shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary and the County Clerk of Harris County. Copies of the final budget shall be posted for the public at the office of the City Secretary and at two other public locations within the corporate limits of the City. Copies of the budget may be obtained by the public at the City Hall.

SECTION 8.12 - BUDGETARY AMENDMENTS

From the effective date of the budget, any budgetary amendments shall be made in accordance with State and Federal laws and the Constitution of the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.13 - BUDGET ESTABLISHED AMOUNT TO BE RAISED BY PROPERTY TAX

From the effective date of the budget, the established amount to be raised by property tax shall in no event exceed the legal limit provided by State and Federal laws and the Constitution of the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.14 - ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES SHALL NOT EXCEED ESTIMATED RESOURCES

The total estimated expenditures of the general fund and debt service fund shall not exceed the total estimated resources of each fund. The classification of revenue and expenditure accounts shall conform as nearly as local conditions will permit to the uniform classification as promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or some other nationally accepted classifications.

SECTION 8.15 - EMERGENCY APPROPRIATION

At any time in any fiscal year, the Council may, pursuant to this section, make emergency appropriations to meet a pressing need for public expenditure, for other than recurring requirements, to protect the public health, safety or welfare. Such appropriations shall be by ordinance adopted at a special or regular meeting by the majority vote of the Council.

SECTION 8.16 - PURCHASE PROCEDURE

All purchases made and contracts executed by the City shall be pursuant to the laws established by the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.17 - DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS

All checks, vouchers or warrants for the withdrawal of money from the City Depository shall be signed by the City Manager and countersigned by the City Secretary or the Finance Director. In the absence of the City Manager, the Mayor, or the Mayor Pro-Tem in the absence of the Mayor, may sign.

SECTION 8.18 - POWER TO TAX

The Council shall have the power, and is hereby authorized to levy and collect an annual tax upon all real and personal property within the City not to exceed the maximum limits set by the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.19 - PROPERTY SUBJECT TO TAX; RENDITION, APPRAISAL AND ASSESSMENT

All real, tangible and intangible personal property within the jurisdiction of the City of Tomball not expressly exempted by law, shall be subject to annual taxation. The method and procedures for the rendition, appraisal and assessment of all real and personal property within the City shall be in accordance with applicable provisions of the Property Tax Code of the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.20 - TAXES, WHEN DUE AND PAYABLE

All taxes due the City shall be payable on receipt of the tax bill and shall be considered delinquent if not paid before February 1 of the year following the year in which imposed. The postponement of any delinquency date and the amount of penalty, interest and costs to be imposed on delinquent taxes shall be in accordance with applicable ordinances of the City and the Property Tax Code of the State of Texas.

SECTION 8.21 - TAX LIENS

- A. A special lien in favor of the City is hereby created on all real, personal and mixed property in the City for all unpaid taxes. The priority of said lien shall be determined in accordance with state law.
- B. All seizure and foreclosure proceedings shall be administered in accordance with State property tax codes.

SECTION 8.22 - TAX REMISSION AND DISCOUNTS

Except as provided by State law, neither the Council or any other official of the City shall ever extend the time for payment of taxes nor remit, discount or compromise any tax legally due the City, nor waive the penalty, interest and costs that may be due thereon to or for any person, association, corporation, firm or partnership owing taxes to the City for such year or years.

SECTION 8.23 - ISSUANCE OF BONDS

The City shall have the power to issue bonds and levy a tax to support the issue for permanent improvements and all other lawful purposes.

A. General Obligation Bonds

The City shall have the power to borrow money on the credit of the City and to issue general obligation bonds for permanent public improvements or for any other public purpose not prohibited by the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas and to issue refunding

bonds to refund outstanding bonds of the City previously issued. All such bonds shall be issued in conformity with the laws of the State of Texas and shall be used only for the purpose for which they were issued.

B. Revenue Bonds

The City shall have the power to borrow money for the purpose of constructing, purchasing, improving, extending or repairing of public utilities, recreational facilities or any other self-liquidating municipal function not prohibited by the Constitution and Laws of the State of Texas and to issue revenue bonds to evidence the obligation created thereby, and to issue refunding bonds to refund outstanding revenue bonds of the City previously issued. All such bonds shall be issued in conformity with the laws of the State of Texas and shall be used only for the purpose for which they were issued.

C. Sale of Bonds

No bonds, other than refunding bonds issued to refund and in exchange of previously issued outstanding bonds, issued by the City shall be sold for less than par value and accrued interest. All bonds of the City having been issued or sold in accordance with the terms of this section and having been delivered to the purchasers thereof shall thereafter be incontestable and all bonds issued to refund and in exchange of outstanding bonds previously issued shall, after said exchange, be incontestable.

SECTION 8.24 - INDEPENDENT AUDIT

Prior to the end of each fiscal year, the Council shall designate a certified public accountant, who is licensed by the State of Texas, to make an independent audit of accounts and other evidences of financial transactions of the City government and submit a report to the Council within one hundred eighty (180) days from the closing date of the City's fiscal year. Notice shall be given by publication in the official newspaper of the City that the annual audit is on file at the City Hall for inspection.

Such accountant shall have no personal interest, direct or indirect, in the fiscal affairs of the City government. The accountant shall not maintain any accounts or records of the City business, but, within specifications approved by the Council, shall post audit the books and documents kept by the Finance Director and any separate or subordinate accounts kept by any other office, department or agency of the City.

ARTICLE IX FRANCHISE AND PUBLIC UTILITIES

SECTION 9.01 - POWER TO GRANT FRANCHISE

Council shall have power by ordinance to grant, amend, renew and extend all franchises of all public utilities of every type operating with the City. All such ordinances granting, amending, renewing, or extending franchises for public utilities shall be governed by the procedures established in Section 6.14. No public utility franchise shall be granted for a term of more than twenty (20) years, nor be transferable except with the approval of the Council expressed by ordinance.

SECTION 9.02 - FRANCHISE VALUE NOT TO BE ALLOWED

In fixing reasonable rates and charges for utility service within the City and in determining the just compensation to be paid by the City for public utility property which the City may acquire by condemnation or otherwise, nothing shall be included as the value of any franchise granted by the City under this Charter.

SECTION 9.03 - RIGHT OF REGULATION

Every grant, renewal, extension or amendment of a public utility franchise, whether so provided in the ordinance or not, shall be subject to the right of the City unless Federal or State law dictates otherwise:

- A. To forfeit any such franchise by ordinance at any time for failure of the holder thereof to comply with the terms of the franchise. Such power shall be exercised only after written notice to the franchise holder stating wherein the franchise holder has failed to comply with the terms of the franchise and setting a reasonable time for the correction of such failure, and shall be exercised after such reasonable time has expired.
- B. To impose reasonable regulations to insure safe, efficient and continuous service to the public.
- C. To require such expansion, extension, enlargement and improvement of plants and facilities as are necessary to provide adequate service to the public.
- D. To require every franchise holder to furnish to the City, without cost to the City, full information regarding the location, character, size, length and terminals of all facilities of such franchise holder in, over and under the streets, alleys and other public properties of the City, and to regulate and control the location, relocation and removal of such facilities.
- E. To collect from every public utility operating in the City such proportion of the expense of excavating, grading, paving, repairing, constructing, reconstructing, draining, repairing, maintaining, lighting, sweeping and sprinkling the streets, alleys, bridges, culverts, viaducts and other public places of the City which represent the increased cost of such operation resulting from the occupancy of such public places by such public utility, and such proportion of that cost of such operations as results from the damage to or the disturbance of such public places caused by such public utility; or to compel such public utility to perform, at its own expense, such operations as above listed which are made necessary by the occupancy of such public places by such utility or by damage to or disturbance of such public places caused by such public utility.
- F. To require every franchise holder to allow other public utilities to use its poles and other facilities, including bridges and viaducts, whenever in the judgment of the Council such use shall be in the public interest, provided that in such an event, a reasonable rental shall be paid such owner of the facilities for such use. Provided further, that inability of such public utilities to agree upon rental facilities shall not be an excuse for failure to comply with such requirement by the Council.
- G. To require the keeping of accounts in such form as will accurately reflect the value of the property of each franchise holder which is used and useful in rendering its service to the public and the expenses, receipts and profits of all kind of such franchise holder.

- H. To examine and audit at any time during business hours the accounts and other records of any franchise holder.
- I. To require reports on the operation of the utility, which shall be in such form and contain such information as the Council shall prescribe.
- J. To require that the public utility give notice to any subscriber to its service prior to the permanent or temporary discontinuance or disruption of such service by the public utility, except in cases of emergency, and to require that no officer, agent, servant or employee of the public utility nor any vehicles or equipment under their control shall make use of, go upon or across any private property in the City without first obtaining the permission of the owner or occupant of such property, except in cases of emergency, and to provide a penalty for the violation of such requirements.
- K. To impose such other reasonable regulations, restrictions, requirements and conditions as may be deemed necessary or desirable to promote the health, safety, welfare or accommodations of the public.
- L. No franchise shall be transferable except with the approval of the Council as expressed by ordinance. The term "transferable", as used herein, shall not be construed in such a manner as to prevent the franchise from pledging said franchise as security for a valid debt or mortgage.

SECTION 9.04 - GRANT NOT TO BE EXCLUSIVE

No grant of franchise to construct, maintain or operate a public utility and no renewal or extension of such grant shall be exclusive.

SECTION 9.05 - OTHER CONDITIONS

All franchises heretofore granted are recognized as contracts between the City and the grantee, and the contractual rights as contained in any such franchise shall not be impaired by the provisions of this Charter except that the power of the City to exercise the rights of eminent domain in the acquisition of any utility property is in all things reserved, and except the general power of the City heretofore existing and herein provided for to regulate the rates and services of a utility, which shall include the right to require adequate and reasonable quality of utility service to the public. Every public utility franchise hereafter granted shall be held subject to all the terms and conditions contained in the various sections of this Article whether or not such terms are specifically mentioned in the franchises. Nothing in this Charter shall operate to limit in any way, as specifically stated, the discretion of the Council or the voters of the City in imposing terms and conditions as may be reasonable in connection with any franchise grant, including the right to require such compensation or rental as may be permitted by the laws of the State of Texas and the United States of America.

SECTION 9.06 - ACCOUNTS OF MUNICIPALLY-OWNED UTILITIES

Accounts shall be kept for each public utility owned or operated by the City in such manner as to show the true and complete financial results of such City ownership and operation, including all assets and all liabilities, appropriately subdivided by classes, depreciation reserve, other reserves and surplus; also revenues, operating expenses including depreciation, interest payment, rental and other disposition of annual income, the accounts shall show actual capital cost to the City of each public utility owned; the cost of all extensions, additions and improvements and the source of funds expended for such capital purposes. They shall show as nearly as possible the cost of any service furnished to or rendered by any such utility to any City Government Department. The Council shall cause an annual report to be made by a Certified Public Accountant giving the information specified in this section and such other data as the Council shall deem expedient.

SECTION 9.07 - SALES OF MUNICIPAL UTILITIES

The Council shall have the power and authority to:

- A. Sell and distribute water, sell and provide sewer services, sell and distribute natural gas, provide for garbage and trash collection and disposition, and provide similar services within the Corporate limits of the City or its extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ).
- B. Prescribe the types of materials used within or beyond the limits of the City for such municipal services, inspect the same and require such materials to be kept in good order and condition at all times, make such rules and regulations as shall be necessary and proper and prescribe penalties for noncompliance with same.

SECTION 9.08 - REGULATION OF RATES AND UTILITIES

The Council shall have full power, after notice and hearing, to regulate by ordinance, subject to Federal and State laws, the rates of every public utility operating in the City provided that no such ordinance shall be passed as an emergency measure. The City shall have power to employ, at the expense of the Grantee, expert assistance and advice in determining a reasonable rate and equitable profit to the Grantee. This Charter does not revoke any existing City Ordinance that has waived the right of rate regulation by the City to the Public Utility Commission of the State of Texas.

ARTICLE X MUNICIPAL PLANNING

SECTION 10.01 - PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

The Council shall appoint a City Planning and Zoning Commission, consisting of five (5) members, who shall be residents of the City but who shall not be employees of the City.

A. Term of Office

The members of the Commission shall be appointed for three (3) year, staggered terms.

B. Rules of Procedure

The Commission shall annually elect one (1) of its number Chairman and shall establish its own rules of procedure which shall include the following: A quorum shall consist of a majority of the members of the Commission and an affirmative vote of a majority of those present shall be necessary to pass upon pending questions. All meetings shall be open to the public and a record of all proceedings shall be maintained by the person performing the duties of the City Secretary and shall be a public record.

C. Vacancies

Members of the Planning Commission shall actively participate in the activities of the Commission, and any member who is absent from three (3) consecutive meetings of the Commission without valid excuse as determined by the Commission, shall automatically be dismissed from membership. The Commission shall at once notify the Council that a vacancy in the Commission exists.

Vacancies occurring in the Commission, for whatever reason, shall be filled within thirty (30) days by appointment by the Council for the remainder of the unexpired term.

D. Powers and Duties

The Commission shall have the power and shall be required to:

- (1) Recommend to the Council amendments, extensions and additions to the Master Plan for the physical development of the City.
- (2) Recommend to the Council the approval or the disapproval of plats of proposed subdivisions submitted in accordance with City ordinance as adopted or hereafter amended.
- (3) Recommend to the Council plans for the clearance and rebuilding of slum districts and blighted areas which may develop within the City.

- (4) Recommend to the Council the amendment, extension and revision of the Building Code, which code shall include the minimum standards of construction for building, the minimum standards for plumbing and the minimum standards for electrical and mechanical equipment.
- (5) Submit annually to the City Manager, not less than ninety (90) days prior to the beginning of the budget year, a list of recommendations for capital improvements which, in the opinion of the Commission, are necessary or desirable to be constructed during the forthcoming five (5) years. Such list shall be arranged in order of preference, with recommendations as to which projects shall be constructed in which year.
- (6) Meet no less than once each quarter, meetings to be held at the City Hall unless prior notice of change of meeting place be given by publication in a newspaper in general circulation in the City.
- (7) Operate under the guidelines of the powers granted by the Civil Statutes of the State of Texas.

E. Liaison with City Council

The City Manager or his representative shall attend the meetings of the Commission and shall serve as liaison between the Commission and the Council.

SECTION 10.02 - PLATTING OF PROPERTY

Every owner of any tract of land situated within the corporate limits of the City or its extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ), who may divide the same into two (2) or more parts for the purpose of laying out any subdivisions or any addition to the City shall comply with all applicable provisions contained in the Code of Ordinances of the City, as adopted or hereafter amended. [Article 970(a), Section 4, V.A.T.S., Municipal Annexation Act.]

SECTION 10.03 - DEVELOPMENT OF PROPERTY

The Council shall cooperate in every manner possible with persons interested in the development of property within the corporate limits of the City or its extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ). No expenditure of public funds, however, shall be authorized for the development of privately-owned subdivisions situated within or beyond the corporate limits of the City, except for the extension of utilities or services to such areas.

ARTICLE XI RECALL OF OFFICERS

SECTION 11.01 - GENERAL POWER

The qualified voters of the City, in addition to the method of legislation herein provided, shall have the power of direct legislation by recall vote.

SECTION 11.02 - SCOPE OF RECALL

Any elected City official, elected to office by the qualified voters of the City, shall be subject to recall and removal from office by the qualified voters of the City on grounds of incompetency, misconduct or malfeasance in office.

SECTION 11.03 - PETITION FOR RECALL

Before the question of recall of such officers shall be submitted to the qualified voters of the City, a petition demanding such question to be so submitted shall first be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary; which said petition shall be signed by qualified voters of the City equal in number to at least thirty-percent (30%) of the number of votes cast at the last regular municipal election of the City, for the position in question, but in no such event less than one hundred seventy-five (175) petitioners. Each signer of such recall petition shall personally sign his name thereto in ink, and shall write after his name, his place of residence, giving name of street and number. He shall also write thereon his voter registration number, and the day, month and year his signature was affixed.

SECTION 11.04 - FORM OF RECALL PETITION

The recall petition must be addressed to the Council of the City, must distinctly and specifically point out the ground or grounds upon which such petition for removal is predicated, and if there be more than one ground, such as for incompetency, misconduct or malfeasance in office, shall specifically state each ground with such certainty as to give the officer sought to be removed notice of the matters and things with which he is charged.

One of the signers of each separate petition shall make a notarized affidavit that he, and he only, personally circulated such petition, and that each signature appended thereto was made in his presence and is the genuine signature of the person whose name it purports to be.

SECTION 11.05 - VARIOUS PAPERS CONSTITUTING PETITION

The petition may consist of one or more copies, and the several parts of copies of the petition may be filed separately and by different persons; but no signature to such petition shall remain effective or be counted which was placed thereon more than forty-five (45) days prior to the filing of such petition or petitions with the person performing the duties of City Secretary. All papers comprising a recall petition shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary on the same day, and the said City Secretary shall immediately notify, in writing, the officer so sought to be removed by mailing such notice by Certified Mail to his Tomball mailing address.

SECTION 11.06 - PRESENTATION OF PETITION TO CITY COUNCIL

Within five (5) business days after the date of the filing of the papers constituting the recall petition, the person performing the duties of City Secretary shall certify such petition or return same to petitioners for correction. After certification, the person performing the duties of City Secretary shall present such petition to the Council of the City at the next regular meeting.

SECTION 11.07 - PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD

The officer whose removal is sought may, within five (5) business days after such recall petition has been presented to the Council, request that a public hearing be held to permit him to present facts pertinent to the charges specified in the recall petition. In this event, the Council shall order such public hearing to be held not less than five (5) business days, nor more than fifteen (15) days, after receiving such request for a public hearing.

SECTION 11.08 - ELECTION TO BE CALLED

If the officer whose removal is sought does not resign, then it shall become the duty of the Council to order an election and fix a date for holding such recall election, in accordance with State law.

SECTION 11.09 - FAILURE OF CITY COUNCIL TO CALL AN ELECTION

In case all the requirements of this Charter shall have been met and the Council shall fail or refuse to receive the recall petition, or to order such recall election or to discharge any other duties imposed upon the Council by the provisions of this Charter with reference to such recall, then the petitioner shall have the right to file an action in an appropriate court to obtain a writ of mandamus or other relief requiring the Council to call the election.

SECTION 11.10 - BALLOTS IN RECALL ELECTION

Ballots used at recall elections shall conform to the following requirements:

A. With respect to each person whose removal is sought, the question shall be submitted:

"Shall (name of person) be removed from the office of (name of office) by recall?"

B. Immediately below each such question, therefore, shall be printed the following words, one above the other, in the order indicated:

"Yes" "No".

SECTION 11.11 - RESULT OF RECALL ELECTION

If a majority of the votes cast at a recall election shall be "NO", that is against the recall of the person named on the ballot, he shall continue in office for the remainder of his unexpired term, subject to recall as before.

If a majority of the votes cast as such election be "YES", that is for recall of the person named on the ballot, he shall be deemed removed from office, and the vacancy shall be filled as vacancies in the Council are filled, as provided in Section 6.09.

SECTION 11.12 - RECALL, RESTRICTIONS THEREOF

No recall petition shall be filed against any officer of the City within three (3) months after his election nor within (3) months after an election for such officer's recall.

ARTICLE XII LEGISLATION BY THE PEOPLE, INITIATIVE AND REFERENDUM

SECTION 12.01 - GENERAL POWER

The qualified voters of the City, in addition to the method of legislation herein before provided, shall have the power of direct legislation by initiative and referendum.

SECTION 12.02 - INITIATIVE

Qualified voters of the City may initiate legislation by submitting a petition addressed to the Council which requests the submission of a proposed ordinance or resolution to a vote of the qualified voters of the City. Said petition must be signed by qualified voters of the City equal in number to thirty-percent (30%) of the average of the highest number of votes cast at the last three regular municipal elections for council place or Mayor of the City, or two hundred fifty (250) qualified voters whichever is greater, and each copy of the petition shall have attached to it a copy of the proposed legislation. Each signer of such petition shall personally sign and print his name thereto in ink, and write his place of residence, giving name of street and number. He shall also write thereon his voter registration number and the day, month, and year his signature was affixed. The petition may consist of one (1) or more notarized copies as permitted in Section 11.05 of this Charter. Such petition shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary. Within five (5) business days after the filing of such petition, the person performing the duties of City Secretary shall certify such petition or return same to petitioners for corrections. After certification, the person performing the

duties of City Secretary shall present said petition and proposed ordinance or resolution to the Council at the next regular meeting. Upon presentation to the Council of the petition and draft of the proposed ordinance or resolution, it shall become the duty of the Council, on or before the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Council, to pass and adopt such ordinance or resolution without alteration as to meaning or effect in the opinion of the persons filing the petition to call a special election on the next uniform election date as provided by the State Election Code, at which the qualified voters of the City shall vote on the question of adopting or rejecting the proposed legislation. No ordinance shall be proposed by an initiative petition which is on the same question as an ordinance so submitted and defeated at an election held within the preceding twelve (12) months.

SECTION 12.03 - REFERENDUM

Qualified voters of the City may require that any ordinance or resolution, with the exception of ordinances or resolutions levying taxes, issuing tax or revenue bonds or relating to annexation or franchises, passed by the Council, be submitted to the voters of the City for approval or disapproval, by submitting a petition for this purpose within thirty (30) days after final passage of said ordinance or resolution or within thirty (30) days after its publication. Said petition shall be addressed, prepared, signed and certified as required for petitions initiating legislation, as provided in Section 12.02 of this Charter and shall be submitted to the person performing the duties of City Secretary. Immediately upon the filing of such petition, the City Secretary shall present said petition to the Council. The Council shall immediately reconsider such ordinance or resolution and, if it does not entirely repeal the same, shall submit it to the voters as provided in Section 12.02 of this Charter. Pending the holding of such election, such ordinance or resolution shall be suspended from taking effect and shall not later take effect unless a majority of the qualified voters voting thereon at such election shall vote in favor thereof.

SECTION 12.04 - VOLUNTARY SUBMISSION OF LEGISLATION BY THE COUNCIL

The Council, by majority vote, may submit to the voters any ordinance, resolution or measure for adoption, rejection or repeal in the same manner and with the same force and effect as provided in this Article. A special election may be called for this purpose, if necessary, as provided in Section 12.02.

SECTION 12.05 - FORM OF BALLOTS

The ballots used, when voting upon such proposed and referred ordinances, resolutions or measures, shall set forth their nature sufficiently to identify them and shall set forth upon separate lines, the words:

"FOR THE ORDINANCE" and "AGAINST THE ORDINANCE"; or "FOR THE RESOLUTION" and "AGAINST THE RESOLUTION".

SECTION 12.06 - PUBLICATION OF PROPOSED AND REFERRED ORDINANCES

The person performing the duties of City Secretary shall publish at least once in a newspaper of general circulation in the City, a caption of the proposed or referred ordinance or resolution within fifteen (15) days before the date of the election, and shall give other notices and do such things relative to such elections as are required in general municipal elections or by the ordinance or resolution calling said election. Entire and complete copies of the proposed or referred ordinance shall be made available to any citizen upon request.

SECTION 12.07 - ADOPTION OF ORDINANCES

If a majority of the qualified voters voting on any proposed ordinance, resolution or measure shall vote in favor thereof, it shall thereupon, or at any time fixed therein, become effective as a law or as a mandatory order to the Council.

SECTION 12.08 - INCONSISTENT ORDINANCES

If the provisions of two or more proposed ordinances or resolutions approved at the same election are inconsistent, the ordinance or resolution receiving the highest number of votes shall prevail.

SECTION 12.09 - ORDINANCES PASSED BY POPULAR VOTE, REPEAL OR AMENDMENT

No ordinances or resolutions which may have been passed by the Council upon a petition or adopted by popular vote under the provisions of this Article shall be repealed or amended except by the Council in response to a referendum petition or by submission as provided in Section 12.03 of this Charter.

SECTION 12.10 - FURTHER REGULATION BY THE COUNCIL

The Council may pass ordinances or resolutions providing other and further regulations for carrying out the provisions of this Article consistent herewith.

SECTION 12.11 - FRANCHISE ORDINANCES

Nothing contained in this Article shall be construed to be in conflict with any of the provisions of Article IX of this Charter, pertaining to ordinances granting franchise when valuable rights shall have accrued thereunder.

APPENDIX

INDEX

	Section	Page
Abstentions	6.13	12
Administrative Services	7.01	14
Affinity	6.05	10
Agencies	2.05	3
Amending the Charter	3.02	3
Annexation	2.03	2
Appraisal	8.19	22
Assessment	8.19	22
Assignment	3.07	4
Assistant City Manager	7.02	15
Audit	8.24	24
Ballot	5.04	7
Blighted Area	10.01-D(3)	28
Boards	2.05	3
Bond Non-Requirement	3.08	4
Bonds	6.15, 8.23	13, 23-24
Boundaries	2.02	2
Budget	8.02-8.13	18-21
Building Code	10.01-D(4)	29
Capital Improvements	10.01-D(5)	29
Charter	1.04, 1.06	1-2
Chief of Police	7.03	13
City Attorney	7.07	17
City Depository	8.17	22
City Judge	7.08	17
City Manager	7.01-7.06, 7.10-7.11	14-18
City Secretary	7.04	16
City Treasurer	7.05	16
City-Definition	1.02	1
Commissions	2.05	3
Consanguinity	6.05	10
Corporate Name	1.01	1
Corporate Seal	4.01	5
Cost Bill	3.07	4
Council	1.03, 6.01-6.16	1, 8-14
Department of Community Development	7.11	18
Department of Public Works	7.10	18
Detachment of Territory	2.04	3
Development of Property	10.03	29
Disbursement of Funds	8.17	22
Dual Offices	6.06	10
Election by Majority	5.05	7
Elections	5.01-5.09	6-8
Emergency Appropriations	8.15	22
Emergency Ordinances	6.14	13
Eminent Domain	4.03	5
Existing Law	1.04	1
Extraterritorial Jurisdiction (ETJ)	10.02-10.03	29
Fee Simple	4.01	5
Fidelity Bond	6.15	13
Filing for Office	5.03	7

	Section	Page
Fire Department	7.06	16-17
Fire Chief	7.06-A	16
Fire Marshall	7.06-B	16
Fiscal Year	8.01	18
Foreclosure Proceedings	8.21-B	23
Form of Government	2.01	2
Franchise	9.01-9.08, 12.11	24-27, 35
Garnishment	3.07	4
Gender	1.05	2
General Funds	8.03-F	19
Health Department	7.09	18
Immunities	4.01	5
Incumbent	5.04	7
Initiative and Referendum	12.01	32
Investigative Body	6.16	14
Issuance of Bonds	8.23	23-24
Judicial Notice	3.04	4
Legislation-Voluntary Submission	12.04	34
Malfeasance	6.06, 6.07	10
Mayor	6.08	10
Mayor Pro-Tem	6.08	10
Misdemeanor	7.08	17
Municipal Body	1.01	1
Municipal Court	7.08	17-18
Municipal Finance	8.01	18
Municipal Government	2.01	2
Municipal Planning	10.01	28-29
Mutual Aid Agreement	7.06(C)	17
Nepotism	6.05	10
Oath of Office	5.09	8
Official Bonds	6.15	13
Official Newspaper	3.06	4
Official Oath	3.01, 5.09	3, 8
Ordinances	6.14,12.06-12.11	12-13, 34-35
Planning Commission	10.01	28-29
Platting of Property	10.02	29
Police Department	7.03	15
Power To Tax	8.18	22
Powers of the City - Adopted	4.02	5
Powers of the City - General	4.01	7
Prescribed Oath	5.03, 5.09	6, 8
Property - Intangible	8.19	22
Property - Subject to Taxation	8.19	22
Property - Tangible Public Records	8.19 3.05	22 4
Public Utilities	9.01-9.08	24-27
	7.11	18
Public Works, Department of Purchase Procedure	8.16	22
Qualified Voter	6.03, 11.01-11.03	9, 30
Recall	11.01-11.12	30-32
Referendum	12.03-12.11	33-35
Rendition	8.19	22
Renumbering of Charter	1.06	2
Kenumbering of Charter	1.00	2

	Section	Page
Reserve Police	7.03-B	15
Revenues	8.04	20
Right of Regulation	9.03	25-26
Sequestration	3.07	4
Special Funds	8.03-G	19
Stipend	6.04	9
Tax - Discounts	8.22	23
Tax - Liens	8.21	23
Tax - Remission	8.22	23
Taxation	8.19	22
Taxes - Due Date	8.20	22
Taxes - Levying of	8.18	22
Time Warrants	8.03-I, J, K	19
Uniform Election Date	12.02	33
Utilities	9.06-9.08	27
Utilities-Accounts of Municipally-Owned	9.06	27
Valid Debt	9.03-L	26
Writ of Execution	3.07	4

GLOSSARY

- **Abstentions (Section 6.13)** The act or fact of not voting.
- **Accrued (Section 8.23-C)** To have accumulated or added to in a periodic manner. Interest or charges may be added to (or accrued); a loan, bond or charge.
- **Affinity** (Section 6.05) Kinship established by law; relationships resulting from marriage; inlaws.
- **Amend** (Section 6.14-A) To alter formally by parliamentary or constitutional procedure.
- **Assessment (Section 8.19)** The appraisal of property, real or otherwise, as a basis for establishing a tax rate.
- **Blighted Area (Section 10.01-D-3)** An area which is "run down", in a state of ill repair, unsightly.
- **Building Code (Section 10.01-D-4)** A City ordinance enacted to specify the procedures and rules by which real property improvements are made within the City limits.
- **Capital Improvements (Section 10.01-D-5)** Any major construction, additions or extensions of buildings, utilities, streets or other City properties.
- **Caption (Section 6.14-A)** A title or heading, as at the beginning of an article, an Ordinance, a law, etc.
- **Charter** (Section 1.04) A formal written document issued by a government (City) or its citizens granting the rights and setting forth guidelines for conducting business as a governing body.
- **City Depository (Section 8.17)** The financial institution at which City funds are placed on deposit by resolution of the Council.
- **Claimant (Section 4.04)** A person who files a formal complaint or claim or action against another; e.g., a person who files a lawsuit against another individual, corporation, or entity.
- **Codified** (Section 6.14-A) To arrange in a systematic way; put into a code; e.g., the City Charter organized into Sections and Sub-sections.
- Complainant (Section 4.04) A person who files a formal complaint in a lawsuit.
- **Concurrently (Section 6.06)** Corresponding with, or running simultaneously with another; happening at the same time.

- **Consanguinity** (Section 6.05) Kinship by descent from the same ancestors; relationship by blood.
- **Council (Section 1.03)** Any reference shall be considered to be the Council as a body or as a quorum.
- **Countersigned (Section 8.17)** The act of attesting to the authenticity of a document signed by another; e.g., countersigning a check as a testator to the correctness and authority of that check.
- **Cost Bill (Section 3.07)** Any charge, invoice or order presented for payment as a result of expenses incurred by litigation.
- **Delinquent Tax (Section 8.20)** An amount of money due for legally specified tax that has not been paid by the date specified by the taxing authority.
- **Emergency Appropriations (Section 8.15)** The establishing of special accounts to accommodate special needs that call for immediate action and for which no provisions were made.
- **Eminent Domain (Section 4.03)** The power to take private property for public use; e.g., the act of condemning property by the State of Texas to build highways is an "act of eminent domain".
- **Ex-officio** (Section 7.09-B) The act of being a part of a body by virtue of, or because of, one's office or position; the Mayor is an ex-officio member of all special committees of the City Council.
- **Extraterritorial Jurisdiction (ETJ) (Section 10.02)** The unincorporated areas, not a part of any other City, that lies next to (contiguous to) the Corporate limits of the City. (Tomball's ETJ is two miles wide.)
- **Fee Simple (Section 4.01)** The largest, most complete ownership rights one can hold in land or other real estate.
- **Fidelity Bond** (Section 6.15) A binding agreement or bond, issued by a surety or one who has become legally liable, that would pay the holder should the person on whom the bond was placed fail to exhibit strict and continuing faithfulness to an obligation, trust or duty.
- **Fiscal Year (Section 1.05)** The twelve-month period of time assigned by the City in which the financial matters of the City are performed.
- **Franchise** (Section 9.01) The right or privilege to do something, transact business, in a given geographical area for a prescribed time.

- **Garnishment** (Section 3.07) A legal summons or warning concerning the attachment of property to satisfy a debt or other obligation.
- **Gender (Section 1.08)** The classification of words that distinguishes chiefly between male, female, and neuter; e.g., he, she, and it.
- **General Funds** (Section 8.03-F) All funds which accrue to the City other than those funds derived from utility revenues.
- **Immunities** (Section 4.01) Special exemptions, as from laws, taxes; those things that are marked by protection or exempt from risk.
- **Implead (Section 4.01)** The act of taking legal action against an individual or a group in a court of law.
- **Incumbent** (Section 5.04) The act of holding an office; a person who holds an office.
- **Initiative** (Section 12.02) The right of citizens to introduce or enact new law.
- **Intangible (Section 8.19)** That which is not able to be precisely identified or perceived; an asset (as goodwill) that is not real or corporeal.
- **Invalid** (Section 3.03) Without force, basis, or authority; being without foundation or force in fact, truth or law.
- **Judicial** (Section 3.04) Of, or related to, courts of law and the administration of justice.
- **Liaison** (Section 10.01-E) A line of communication between parts of an organization.
- **Litigation** (Section 6.12) The act or process of carrying on a lawsuit; the process of settling conflicts in a court of law.
- Malfeasance (Section 6.06, 6.07) Wrongdoing or misconduct of a public official.
- **Mayor Pro Tem (Section 6.08)** Someone elected or appointed to temporarily perform the duties of Mayor in his absence.
- **Misdemeanor** (Section 7.09) A crime less serious than a felony; e.g., violation of traffic laws, and other minor infractions of law.
- **Nepotism** (Section 6.05) The giving of special jobs to relatives by a person in a high or official office.
- **Par Value (Section 8.23-C)** The face amount or monetary value placed on a stock or bond at time of issuance.

- **Perpetuity** (Section 1.01) The state or quality of endless existence or duration.
- **Petition** (Section 11.03) A formal request made to a person or group in a position of authority.
- **Platting (Section 10.02)** All persons desiring to subdivide land within the area of jurisdiction of the City shall submit a plat as prescribed by the Tomball Code of Ordinances.
- **Politic** (Section 1.01) The granting of authority to govern and manage.
- **Promulgation** (Section 6.14-A) To make known by open declaration or put into action or force by law; e.g., an ordinance may be promulgated by putting into action or proposing for comment.
- **Pro Rata** (Section 2.04) Something that has been calculated or divided proportionately according to an exactly calculable factor.
- Pursuant To (Section 2.01) In accordance with.
- **Qualified Voter (Section 6.03)** A person who meets all the requirements for voting as outlined by law in order to participate in the election process of a given entity.
- **Quorum** (Section 6.13) The minimum number of members of a governing group whose presence at a meeting is necessary if the meeting is to make binding or legal decisions.
- **Real Property** (Section 8.19) Those holdings or possession in which a person has the right to own land and improvements associated with those holdings.
- **Recall (Section 11.03)** The process of removing an unwanted public official from office before his term is over by a vote of the people.
- **Referendum (Section 12.03)** A method of presenting public measures to the vote of the people for approval or rejection.
- **Rendition** (Section 8.19) The act of furnishing for consideration, approval or information all details regarding a property, including location and ownership.
- **Reserve Police** (Section 7.03-B) "Special", "extra" or "auxiliary" police officers that may be appointed or released, as needed, in accordance with guidelines established by the City Council.
- **Seizure** (**Section 8.21-A, C**) The act of taking possession of persons or property by legal process.
- **Sequestration** (Section 3.07) The act authorizing (by legal writ) a sheriff or commissioner to take into custody the property of a defendant who is in contempt until he complies with the orders of the Court.

- **Special Funds (Section 8.03-G)** Those funds set aside for the expressed purpose of executing special projects.
- **Statutes (Section 3.02)** Laws enacted by legislative body; e.g., ordinances established by the City Council.
- **Stipend** (Section 6.04) A fixed sum of money paid periodically for services or to defray expenses.
- **Subpoena** (Section 6.16) A writ or demand requiring a person designated in it to appear in Court under penalty for failure to do so.
- **Tangible (Section 8.19)** Capable of being perceived, touched, precisely identified or appraised for value; substantially real.
- **Tax Levies (Section 8.03-E)** The taxes imposed or collected by force or authority by a governing agency.
- **Tax Lien (Section 8.21)** A legal claim placed on the property of another for payment of back taxes (a debt).
- **Time Warrants** (Section 8.03-K) A commission or document giving authority to do something that may require the delivery of money or other consideration at, or during, a specific time; e.g., a short-term obligation of the City in anticipation of future revenues.
- **Uniform Election Date (Section 12.02)** An election date as prescribed by the State Election Code.
- **V.A.T.S.** (Section 2.03, et al) The acronym for Vernon's Annotated Texas Statutes; the books (volumes) which contain (embody) the laws of the State of Texas.
- Valid Debt (Section 9.03-L) A real and legally binding debt.
- **Vested (Section 2.01)** Law; not depending on anything; fixed; settled; possessing an established right to; e.g., a vested interest in a retirement plan.
- Waive (Section 8.22) To give up voluntarily; to put aside for the present, to defer.
- **Writ of Execution (Section 3.07)** An order or mandatory process issued, in writing, by order of the Court or judicial officer that commands the person to who it is issued to perform, or refrain from performing, the acts specified therein.

Proposition A

Amending Sections 3.07, 4.01, 5.07, 6.03, 6.12, 6.13, 7.07, 7.09, 9.03, and 10.2 of the City of Tomball Charter providing for the correction of non-substantive issues.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING THE FOLLOWING SECTIONS TO CORRECT NON-SUBSTANTIVE ISSUES, SUCH AS MISSPELLINGS AND GRAMMATICAL ERRORS; ADDING CLARITY; REMOVING REDUNDANCIES OF LANGUAGE; AND REMOVING OUTDATED CODE REFERENCES:

ART. III, SEC. 3.07 – REMOVE "ON ACCOUNT OF" AND REPLACE WITH "DUE TO" TO CLARIFY THAT ANY DEBT BY THE CITY WILL NOT CAUSE THE CITY TO BE SUBJECT TO GARNISHMENT.

ART. IV, SEC. 4.01 – REMOVE "WILL" AND REPLACE WITH "WITH" TO CORRECT A TYPOGRAPHIC ERROR.

ART. V, SEC. 5.07 – REMOVE AN OUTDATED REFERENCE TO THE "TEXAS ELECTION CODE 67.003."

ART. VI, SEC. 6.03 – ADD "AND" TO FIX A GRAMMATICAL ERROR.

ART. VI, SEC. 6.12 – CHANGE "COUNCIL MEMBERS" TO "MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL" TO PROVIDE CLARITY TO A REFERENCE TO THE COUNCIL INSTEAD OF REFERENCE TO AN INDIVIDUAL COUNCILMEMBER.

ART. VI, SEC. 6.13 – CHANGE "COUNCIL MEMBERS" TO "MEMBERS OF THE COUNCIL" TO PROVIDE CLARITY TO A REFERENCE TO THE COUNCIL INSTEAD OF REFERENCE TO AN INDIVIDUAL COUNCILMEMBER.

ART. VII, SEC. 7.07 – CHANGE "AN ATTORNEY" TO "LEGAL COUNSEL" TO PROVIDE CLARITY TO WHO SHALL BE APPOINTED AS THE CITY ATTORNEY.

ART. VII, SEC. 7.08 – CHANGE "CITY JUDGE" TO "JUDGE OF THE MUNICIPAL COURT TO PROVIDE CLARITY TO THE POSITION AND ALIGN THE TERM UNDER CURRENT STATE LAW.

ART. IX, SEC. 9.03 – CHANGE "INSURE" TO "ENSURE" TO CORRECT A TYPOGRAPHIC ERROR.

ART. X, SEC. 10.02 – REMOVE AN OUTDATED REFERENCE TO "ARTICLE 970(A), SECTION 4, V.A.T.S., MUNICIPAL ANNEXATION ACT."

[]YES

[] NO

In the event of approval of this proposition, Sections 3.07, 4.01, 5.07, 6.02, 6.13, 7.07, 7.08, 9.03, and 10.2 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions struck through:

"SECTION 3.07 – PROVISIONS RELATING TO ASSIGNMENT, EXECUTION AND GARNISMENT

The property, real and personal, belonging to the City shall not be sold or appropriated under any writ of execution or cost bill; and no lien of any kind shall ever exist against any such property owned by the City except that the lien be created or authorized by this Charter or state law. The funds belonging to the City in the hands of any person, firm or corporation shall not be subject to garnishment, attachment, or sequestration nor shall the City be subject to garnishment on account of due to any debt it may owe or funds or property it may have on hand or owing to any person. Neither the City nor any of its officers or agents shall be required to answer any writ or garnishment on any account whatever. The City shall not be obligated to recognize any assignment of wages or funds by its employees, agents or contractors, except as required by state or federal law."

"SECTION 4.01 - GENERAL

The City may use a corporate seal; may sue and be sued; may contract and be contracted with; may implead and be impleaded in all courts in all matters whatsoever; may cooperate with the government of the State of Texas or any agency thereof, the Federal Government or any agency thereof or any political subdivision of the State of Texas; and shall have all the powers granted to Home Rule cities by the Constitution and laws of the State of Texas, together will with all the implied powers necessary to carry into execution of all the powers granted. The City may own or acquire property within or without its boundaries for any municipal purpose in fee simple or in any lesser interest or estate, by purchase, gift, devise, lease or condemnation and may sell, hold, lease, manage, control and police any property now owned by it or which it may hereafter acquire, and shall have the right to lease or let its property whether inside or outside the City limits, subject to the limitation hereinafter set out, and may construct, own, lease, operate and regulate the public utilities; may assess, levy and collect taxes for general and special purposes on all lawful subjects of taxation; may borrow money on the faith and credit of the City by issuance and sale of bonds, warrants or notes of the City; may appropriate the money of the City for all lawful purposes; may regulate and control the use, for whatever purpose, of the streets and other public places; may make and enforce all police, health, sanitary and other regulations; and may pass such ordinances as may be expedient for the protection and maintenance of good government, peace and welfare of the City, for the performance of the functions thereof, for the order and security of its residents; and may provide suitable penalties for the violation of any ordinance enacted by the City; and, except as prohibited by the Constitution and laws of this State or restricted by this Charter, the City may exercise all municipal powers, functions, rights, privileges and immunities of every name and nature whatsoever."

"SECTION 5.07 – CANVASSING ELECTIONS

The returns of all elections shall be delivered forthwith to the Mayor and City Secretary by the Election Judge. The Council shall canvass the returns and declare the results of such election in accordance with the provisions prescribed by State (Texas Election Code 67.003) and Federal election laws."

"SECTION 6.03 – QUALIFICATIONS

Each member of the Council shall be a resident citizen of the City, shall be a minimum of eighteen (18) years of age and a qualified voter of the State of Texas, and shall have been a resident citizen of Tomball for a period of not less than one (1) year immediately preceding his election. An incumbent seeking re-election must file for the same position number. Any person presently holding an elective office shall resign that office upon election to another elective office of profit or trust. No employee of the City shall continue in such position after election to an elective office. A citizen cannot file for an elective office if the candidate has a felony conviction except as provided by the State Election Code. The Mayor or Councilmember shall, if convicted of a felony while in office, immediately upon conviction thereof, forfeit said office. If the Mayor or any Councilmember fails to maintain the foregoing qualifications or shall be absent from two (2) regularly scheduled meetings within any six (6) month period without valid excuse, the Council must, at its next regular meeting, declare a vacancy as set forth in Section 6.09 of this Charter."

"SECTION 6.12 – MEETINGS OF COUNCIL

The Council shall schedule at least two (2) regular meetings each month and as many additional meetings as it deems necessary to transact the business of the City and its citizens. The Council shall fix the days and time of the regular meetings. All regular meetings of the Council shall be held at the City of Tomball City Hall, unless the Council votes to approve a location other than the City Hall in the event it is determined to be in the public interest. All meetings shall be open and accessible to the public; however, the Council may recess to an Executive Session only for the purposes provided by the Texas Open Meetings Act. Final action thereon shall not be taken by the Council until the matter is placed on the agenda and a vote taken in an open meeting.

The City Secretary, upon written request of the Mayor or any three (3) <u>members</u> <u>of the Council members</u>, shall call special meetings of the Council, notice of such special meetings shall be given to each member of the Council, which said notice shall state the date for such meeting and the subject to be considered at such meeting, and no other subject shall be thereby considered."

"SECTION 6.13 – RULES OF PROCEDURE

The Council shall, by ordinance, determine its own rules and order of business and the rules shall provide that citizens of the City shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any meeting in regard to any matter under consideration. The Council shall provide for the taking and recording of minutes of all meetings, and such minutes shall be a public record. Voting, except on procedural motions, shall be by roll call and the ayes, nays and abstentions shall be recorded in the minutes. A Councilman shall state the reason for an abstaining vote. Four (4) members of the Council members, one of whom may be the Mayor, shall constitute a quorum for the purpose of transaction of business and no action of the Council shall be valid or binding unless adopted by the affirmative vote of three (3) or more members of the Council.

The Mayor shall have a binding vote only in case of tie votes from Councilmembers.

The minutes shall reflect the names of all <u>members of</u> Council members in attendance at both regular and special Council meetings, with status of absence being addressed as "Excused" or "Unexcused" by the presiding officer. Council, by resolution, shall define the guidelines for determination of absences "Excused" and "Unexcused"."

"SECTION 7.07 – CITY ATTORNEY

The Council shall appoint an attorney <u>legal counsel</u> duly licensed in the State of Texas, who shall be the City Attorney. He shall receive for his services such compensation as may be fixed by the Council and shall hold his office at the pleasure of Council. The City Attorney, or such other attorneys selected by him with the approval of the Council shall represent the City in all litigation. He shall be the legal advisor of, attorney and counsel for, the City and all officers and departments thereof. A City Attorney shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Attorney become a candidate in a City election, he shall resign his position as City Attorney upon election to a City Office."

"SECTION 7.08 – MUNICIPAL COURT

There shall be established and maintained a Court designated as a "Municipal Court" for the trial of misdemeanor offenses, with all such powers and duties as are now or hereafter may be prescribed by the laws of the State of Texas relative to Municipal or Recorder's Court.

A. The Judge of said Court shall be appointed by the Council, and shall be a licensed attorney, and shall receive such salary as may be fixed by the Council. The Judge of said Court shall hold office at the pleasure of the Council.

- B. The Clerk of said Court and his deputies shall have the power to administer oaths and affidavits, make certificates, affix the seal of said Court thereto and generally do and perform any and all acts usual and necessary by the Clerk of Courts in issuing process of said courts and conducting the business thereof.
- C. The Council shall appoint other licensed attorneys to act as Temporary Judges of said Court in case of disability or absence of the Judge of the Municipal Court. The salary of Temporary Judges shall be fixed by the Council.
- D. A City Judge of the Municipal Court shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Judge of the Municipal Court become a candidate in a City election, he shall resign his position as City Judge of the Municipal Court upon election to a City Office.
- E. The Mayor shall serve as Judge of the Municipal Court in the absence of the City Judge of the Municipal Court or his alternates."

"SECTION 9.03 – RIGHT OF REGULATION

Every grant, renewal, extension or amendment of a public utility franchise, whether so provided in the ordinance or not, shall be subject to the right of the City unless Federal or State law dictates otherwise:

- A. To forfeit any such franchise by ordinance at any time for failure of the holder thereof to comply with the terms of the franchise. Such power shall be exercised only after written notice to the franchise holder stating wherein the franchise holder has failed to comply with the terms of the franchise and setting a reasonable time for the correction of such failure, and shall be exercised after such reasonable time has expired.
- B. To impose reasonable regulations to **ensure** insure safe, efficient and continuous service to the public.
- C. To require such expansion, extension, enlargement and improvement of plants and facilities as are necessary to provide adequate service to the public.
- D. To require every franchise holder to furnish to the City, without cost to the City, full information regarding the location, character, size, length and terminals of all facilities of such franchise holder in, over and under the streets, alleys and other public properties of the City, and to regulate and control the location, relocation and removal of such facilities.
- E. To collect from every public utility operating in the City such proportion of the expense of excavating, grading, paving, repairing, constructing, reconstructing, draining, repairing, maintaining, lighting, sweeping and

sprinkling the streets, alleys, bridges, culverts, viaducts and other public places of the City which represent the increased cost of such operation resulting from the occupancy of such public places by such public utility, and such proportion of that cost of such operations as results from the damage to or the disturbance of such public places caused by such public utility; or to compel such public utility to perform, at its own expense, such operations as above listed which are made necessary by the occupancy of such public places by such utility or by damage to or disturbance of such public places caused by such public utility.

- F. To require every franchise holder to allow other public utilities to use its poles and other facilities, including bridges and viaducts, whenever in the judgment of the Council such use shall be in the public interest, provided that in such an event, a reasonable rental shall be paid such owner of the facilities for such use. Provided further, that inability of such public utilities to agree upon rental facilities shall not be an excuse for failure to comply with such requirement by the Council.
- G. To require the keeping of accounts in such form as will accurately reflect the value of the property of each franchise holder which is used and useful in rendering its service to the public and the expenses, receipts and profits of all kind of such franchise holder.
- H. To examine and audit at any time during business hours the accounts and other records of any franchise holder.
- I. To require reports on the operation of the utility, which shall be in such form and contain such information as the Council shall prescribe.
- J. To require that the public utility give notice to any subscriber to its service prior to the permanent or temporary discontinuance or disruption of such service by the public utility, except in cases of emergency, and to require that no officer, agent, servant or employee of the public utility nor any vehicles or equipment under their control shall make use of, go upon or across any private property in the City without first obtaining the permission of the owner or occupant of such property, except in cases of emergency, and to provide a penalty for the violation of such requirements.
- K. To impose such other reasonable regulations, restrictions, requirements and conditions as may be deemed necessary or desirable to promote the health, safety, welfare or accommodations of the public.
- L. No franchise shall be transferable except with the approval of the Council as expressed by ordinance. The term "transferable", as used herein, shall not be construed in such a manner as to prevent the franchise from pledging said franchise as security for a valid debt or mortgage."

"SECTION 10.02 – PLATTING OF PROPERTY

Every owner of any tract of land situated within the corporate limits of the City or its extraterritorial jurisdiction (ETJ), who may divide the same into two (2) or more parts for the purpose of laying out any subdivisions or any addition to the City shall comply with all applicable provisions contained in the Code of Ordinances of the City, as adopted or hereafter amended. [Article 970(a), Section 4, V.A.T.S., Municipal Annexation Act.]"

Proposition B

Amending Section 1.05 of the City Charter providing for an update to language used to clarify between sex and gender based pronouns.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE I, INTRODUCTORY PROVISIONS, SECTION 1.05, GENDER OF WORDING, BY REMOVING THE LANGUAGE "EITHER SEX" AND REPLACING WITH "ANY GENDER"?

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of approval of this proposition, Section 1.05 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions struck through:

"SECTION 1.05 - GENDER OF WORDING

The masculine gender of the wording used throughout this Charter shall always be interpreted to mean **either sex any gender**."

Proposition C

Amending Section 2.03 of the City Charter providing for an update to annexation procedures in line with the changes in Texas law.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE II, FORM OF GOVERNMENT AND BOUNDARIES, SECTION 2.03, ANNEXATION, BY REMOVING LANGUAGE INCONSISTENT WITH RECENT CHANGES TO TEXAS STATE LAW?

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of approval of this proposition, Section 2.03 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions struck through:

"SECTION 2.03 – ANNEXATION

The Council may by ordinance annex territory lying adjacent to the City with or without the consent of the inhabitants in such territory or the owners thereof, not inconsistent with the procedural rules prescribed by law applicable to the cities operating under charters as adopted or amended under in accordance with State law."

Proposition D

Amending Section 5.01 to provide for consolidating provisions by removing redundant language and stating that elections shall be held on uniform election dates as designated by the Texas Election Code.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE V, ELECTIONS, SECTION 5.01, ELECTIONS: REGULAR AND SPECIAL, BY CONSOLIDATING THE REQUIREMENT THAT AN ELECTION BE PUBLICIZED INTO LANGUAGE THAT REQUIRES AN ELECTION TO BE CONDUCTED IN ACCORDANCE WITH THE TEXAS ELECTION CODE, REMOVING REDUNDANT REQUIREMENTS AND BY STATING THAT THE REGULAR CITY ELECTION SHALL BE HELD ANNUALLY ON THE UNIFORM ELECTION DATES AS DESIGNATED BY THE TEXAS ELECTION CODE AND REMOVING LANGUAGE DESIGNATED SPECIFIC DAYS OF THE WEEK?

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of approval of this proposition, Section 5.01 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions struck through:

"SECTION 5.01 - ELECTIONS: REGULAR AND SPECIAL

- A. All City elections shall be conducted **and publicized** in accordance with the Texas Election Code.
- B. The regular City election shall be held annually on the second Saturday in May or such other date as required uniform election dates as designated by the Texas Election Code. The Council shall be responsible for specifying the places for holding such elections.

- C. The Council may, by resolution or ordinance, order a special election for purposes consistent with this Charter and laws of the State of Texas. The Council will fix the time and places for such a special election and provide all means for holding same.
- D. Municipal elections shall be conducted by election officials appointed by the Council, or as otherwise prescribed by law. Sample ballots identical in format to those used in the specific election shall be posted in the voting place(s) for the purpose of voter orientation.
- E. All municipal elections shall be publicized in accordance with the Texas Election Code."

Proposition E

Amending Section 5.03 of the City Charter providing for the requirement for a signed application for filing for office for Mayor or Councilmember include all forms required by City and State law.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE V, ELECTIONS, SECTION 5.03, FILING FOR OFFICE, BY ADDING A REQUIREMENT THAT ALL APPLICANTS FILE ALL FORMS REQUIRED BY CITY AND STATE LAW?

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of approval of this proposition, Section 5.03 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined:

"SECTION 5.03 - FILING FOR OFFICE

Any qualified citizen as defined by Article 6.03 of this Charter may file for election to the Office of Mayor or Council Member. A signed application and prescribed oath shall be filed with the City Secretary in accordance with the Texas Election Code and any other forms as required by City or State law."

Proposition F

Amending Section 6.08 and Section 7.01 of the City Charter related to the responsibilities of the office of Mayor and position of City Manager of Tomball.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VI, THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL, SECTION 6.08, MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM, AND ARTICLE VII, ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES, SECTION 7.01, CITY MANAGER, IN ORDER TO CLARIFY THE RESPONSIBILITIES OF EACH OFFICE BY REMOVING THE RESPONSIBILITY OF THE MAYOR TO SEE THAT

ALL ORDINANCES, BYLAWS AND RESOLUTIONS OF THE COUNCIL ARE FAITHFULLY OBEYED AND ENFORCED; AND ADDING SUCH LANGUAGE TO THE RESPONSIBILITIES OF THE CITY MANAGER?

[]YES

[] **NO**

In the event of approval of this proposition, Sections 6.08 and 7.01 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:.

"SECTION 6.08 - MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM

The Mayor shall be the official head of the City government. The Mayor shall be the Chairman and shall preside at all meetings of the Council. The Mayor shall see that all ordinances, bylaws and resolutions of the Council are faithfully obeyed and enforced. The Mayor shall, when authorized by the Council, sign all official documents such as ordinances, resolutions, conveyances, grant agreements, official plats, contracts and bonds. The Mayor shall appoint special committees as he deems advisable, subject to approval by Council, or as instructed by the Council. The Mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with this Charter or as may be imposed upon him by Council.

The Council, at its first meeting after the election of Councilmen, shall elect one of its members Mayor Pro-Tem, and he shall perform all the duties of the Mayor in the absence or disability of the Mayor. The Mayor Pro-Tem shall retain his voting privileges when acting in the absence of the Mayor."

"SECTION 7.01 – CITY MANAGER

A. Appointment and Qualifications. The Council shall appoint an administrative and executive officer of the City who shall be responsible to the Council for the administration of all the affairs of the City. He shall be chosen by the Council solely on the basis of his executive and administrative training, experience and ability. No member of the Council shall, during the time for which he is elected and for one year thereafter, be appointed City Manager.

B. Term and Salary.

- (1) The City Manager shall be appointed for a term not to exceed two years by a majority vote of the entire Council. The appointment shall be secured through an explicit contractual agreement which shall protect the rights of both the Council and the City Manager.
- (2) The City Manager shall receive compensation as may be fixed by the Council.

- C. Duties of the City Manager. The City Manager shall:
 - (1) Be responsible to the Council for the efficient and economical administration of the City government. The City Manager shall see that all ordinances, bylaws, and resolutions of the Council are faithfully obeyed and enforced. He shall have the authority, with the approval of the Council, to appoint and remove all department heads. He shall have the authority to appoint and remove all other employees in the administrative service of the City. He may authorize the head of a department to appoint and remove subordinates in his respective department. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the Council and its members shall deal with the administrative service solely through the City Manager.
 - (2) Prepare the budget annually and submit it to the Council and be responsible for its administration after adoption.
 - (3) Prepare and submit to the Council, as of the end of the fiscal year, a complete report on the finances and administrative activities of the City for the preceding year.
 - (4) Keep the Council advised of the financial condition and future needs of the City and make such recommendations as may seem desirable.
 - (5) Perform such duties as may be prescribed by this Charter or may be required of him by the Council, not inconsistent with this Charter.
 - (6) Prepare a written report to the Council, first in 2019, and thereafter at intervals not exceeding five years, as to the need for revision of the city Charter, with special attention given to conflicts, if any, between the Charter and state law and recommending such amendments to the Charter as may seem necessary for legal, administrative, or other reasons."

Proposition G

Amending Section 6.10 of the City Charter to clarify the role of Council in the selection of City Administrative personnel.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VI, THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL, SECTION 6.10, APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS, BY CLARIFYING THE COUNCIL'S ROLE IN APPROVING CERTAIN CITY ADMINISTRATIVE POSITIONS AS RECOMMENDED BY THE CITY MANAGER, SUCH AS THE ASSISTANT CITY SECRETARY, CHIEF OF POLICE, CITY SECRETARY, FINANCE DIRECTOR, FIRE CHIEF, DIRECTOR OF PUBLIC WORKS, AND DIRECTOR OF COMMUNITY DEVELOPMENT.

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 6.10 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 6.10 – APPOINTMENTS AND REMOVALS

Neither the Council nor any of its members shall in any manner dictate the appointment or removal of any City administrative officers or employees whom the City Manager or any of his subordinates are empowered to appoint (See Section 7.01,C-1) instruct or request the City Manager or any of the City Manager's subordinate department heads to appoint or remove from office or employment any person except with respect to the offices which are to be filled with Council approval or appointment under the provisions of this Charter."

Proposition H

Amending Section 6.14 of the City Charter to remove the requirement for an ordinance to be published in book or pamphlet form and that an ordinance be read in its entirety unless such requirement is waived.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VI, THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL, SECTION 6.14, ORDINANCES, BY REMOVING THE REQUIREMENT FOR AN ORDINANCE TO BE PUBLISHED IN BOOK OR PAMPHLET FORM AND BY REMOVING THE REQUIREMENT THAT AT THE FIRST READING AN ORDINANCE MUST BE READ IN ITS ENTIRETY UNLESS A MOTION IS MADE AND PASSED SUSPENDING THE REQUIREMENT??

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 6.14 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 6.14 – ORDINANCES

In addition to such acts of the Council as are required by statute or by this Charter to be by ordinance, every act of the Council establishing a fine or other penalty or providing for the expenditure of funds or for the contracting of indebtedness shall be by ordinance. The enacting clause of all ordinances shall be, "BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF TOMBALL:"

A. Procedure for Passage of Ordinances. Every ordinance shall be introduced in written or printed form and, upon passage, shall take effect at the time indicated therein; provided that any ordinance imposing a penalty, fine or forfeiture for a violation of its provisions shall become effective not less than fourteen (14) days from the date of its passage. The City Secretary shall give notice of every ordinance under consideration, by causing the caption or summary, including the penalty, fine, or forfeiture for a violation of any such ordinance to be published in the official newspaper for the City after the first reading and at least once within fourteen (14) days after the passage of said ordinance. He shall note on every ordinance, the caption of which is hereby required to be published, and on the record thereof, the fact that same has been published as required by the Charter, and the date of such publication, and promulgation of such ordinance; provided, that the provisions of this section shall not apply to the correction, revision and modification of the ordinances of the City for publication in book or pamphlet form. It shall be necessary to the validity of any ordinance that it shall be read two (2) times and considered at two (2) sessions of the Council unless addressed otherwise by this Charter. At the first (1st) reading, said ordinance shall be read in its entirety unless a motion is made and passed suspending the requirement of the reading of the ordinance, in which case such ordinance shall be read by caption only, followed by an explanation of the ordinance. The one (1) remaining presentation of said ordinance may be by caption only. Copies of said ordinances shall be made available at the City Hall upon request. Every ordinance shall be authenticated by the signature of the Mayor and City Secretary and shall be systematically recorded in an ordinance book in a manner approved by the Council. It shall only be necessary to record the caption or title of ordinances in the minutes or journal of Council meetings. The Council shall have power to cause the ordinances of the City to be corrected, revised, codified and printed in code form as often as the Council deems advisable, and such printed code, when adopted by the Council, shall be in full force and effect without the necessity of publishing the same or any part thereof in a newspaper. However, if the ordinance is amended, it then must be published one time, by caption only, in the official City newspaper. Such printed code shall be admitted in evidence in all courts and places without further proof.

B. Emergency Ordinances. To meet a public emergency affecting life, health, property, or the public peace, the Council may adopt emergency ordinances. Such ordinances shall not levy taxes, grant or renew or extend a franchise, regulate the rate charged by any public utility for its services, or authorize the borrowing of money except to fund emergency appropriations in accordance with Article 8.15 of this Charter. An emergency ordinance shall be introduced in the form and manner generally prescribed for ordinances, except that it shall be plainly designated in the title as an emergency, with a description in clear and specific terms and with one reading sufficing for its passage. Such emergency clause shall require the affirmative vote of three members elected to Council. An emergency ordinance may be adopted with or without amendment or rejected at the meeting at which it is introduced. After adoption, the ordinance shall become effective immediately and shall be published in the official newspaper for the City of Tomball once within

14 days after the passage of such ordinance. After adoption, the ordinance shall be numbered as required for other adopted ordinances, with the designation of "E" following the number. Every emergency ordinance so adopted, except one authorizing the borrowing of money as described herein, shall automatically stand repealed as of the sixty-first (61st) day following the day on which it became effective, but this shall not prevent reenactment of the ordinance."

Proposition I

Amending Article VI and Article X of the City Charter by removing a part of Section 10.01 Liaison with City Council and adding Section 6.17 to remove the requirement from the City Manager of having a liaison on each commission and adding the requirement that a Councilmember be appointed as a liaison to each board and commission.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE IV, THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL, BY ADDING SECTION 6.17, LIAISON WITH BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS, REQUIRING THE COUNCIL TO APPOINT A COUNCILMEMBER TO SERVE AS A LIAISON TO EACH BOARD AND COMMISSION AND REMOVING SECTION 10.01, PARAGRAPH E, THAT THE CITY MANAGER SHALL SERVE AS LIAISON BETWEEN THE COMMISSION AND THE COUNCIL?

[]YES

[] NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 6.17 and Section 10.01 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be added or amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and removals being struck through:

"SECTION 6.17 – LIAISON WITH BOARDS AND COMMISSIONS

The Council shall appoint a Councilmember as a representative to each board and commission. That Councilmember shall attend, as needed, each board or commission meeting to serve in an advisory role. That Councilmember will serve as a liaison between the board or commission and the Council."

"SECTION 10.01 – PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

The Council shall appoint a City Planning and Zoning Commission, consisting of five (5) members, who shall be residents of the City but who shall not be employees of the City.

A. *Term of Office*. The members of the Commission shall be appointed for three (3) year, staggered terms.

- B. Rules of Procedure. The Commission shall annually elect one (1) of its number Chairman and shall establish its own rules of procedure which shall include the following: A quorum shall consist of a majority of the members of the Commission and an affirmative vote of a majority of those present shall be necessary to pass upon pending questions. All meetings shall be open to the public and a record of all proceedings shall be maintained by the person performing the duties of the City Secretary and shall be a public record.
- C. Vacancies. Members of the Commission shall actively participate in the activities of the Commission, and any member who is absent from three (3) consecutive meetings of the Commission without valid excuse as determined by the Commission, shall automatically be dismissed from membership. The Commission shall at once notify the Council that a vacancy in the Commission exists. Vacancies occurring in the Commission, for whatever reason, shall be filled within thirty (30) days by appointment by the Council for the remainder of the unexpired term.
- D. *Powers and Duties.* The Commission shall have the power and shall be required to:
 - (1) Recommend to the Council amendments, extensions and additions to the Master Plan for the physical development of the City.
 - (2) Recommend to the Council the approval or the disapproval of plats of proposed subdivisions submitted in accordance with City ordinance as adopted or hereafter amended.
 - (3) Recommend to the Council plans for the clearance and rebuilding of slum districts and blighted areas which may develop within the City.
 - (4) Recommend to the Council the amendment, extension and revision of the Building Code, which code shall include the minimum standards of construction for building, the minimum standards for plumbing and the minimum standards for electrical and mechanical equipment.
 - (5) Submit annually to the City Manager, not less than ninety (90) days prior to the beginning of the budget year, a list of recommendations for capital improvements which, in the opinion of the Commission, are necessary or desirable to be constructed during the forthcoming five (5) years. Such list shall be arranged in order of preference, with recommendations as to which projects shall be constructed in which year.
 - (6) Meet no less than once each quarter, meetings to be held at the City Hall unless prior notice of change of meeting place be given by publication in a newspaper in general circulation in the City.

- (7) Operate under the guidelines of the powers granted by the Civil Statutes of the State of Texas.
- E. Liaison with City Council. The City Manager or his representative shall attend the meetings of the Commission and shall serve as liaison between the Commission and the Council."

Proposition J

Amending Sections 6.02, 6.03, 6.04, 6.06, 6.08, 6.12, and 6.13 of the City Charter to provide for use of the term Councilmember.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY REPLACING THE TERM COUNCILMAN OR COUNCILMEN WITH THE TERM COUNCILMEMBER OR COUNCILMEMBERS IN ARTICLE VI, THE TOMBALL CITY COUNCIL, SECTIONS 6.02, NUMBER, SELECTION, AND TERM; 6.03, QUALIFICATION; 6.04, COMPENSATION; 6.06, HOLDING DUAL OFFICES; 6.08, MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM; 6.12, MEETINGS OF COUNCIL; AND 6.13, RULES OF PROCEDURE TO PROVIDE CONSISTENCY WITH THE REST OF THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER?

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Sections 6.02, 6.03, 6.06, 6.08, and 6.13 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 6.02 – NUMBER, SELECTION, AND TERM

The Legislative and governing body of the City shall consist of a Mayor and five (5) Councilmen Councilmenbers and shall be known as the "City Council of the City of Tomball, Harris County, Texas."

- A. The Mayor shall be elected from the City at large. The Councilmen Councilmens shall be elected from the City at large by positions known as Positions 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5.
- B. The Mayor shall be the presiding officer of the Council and shall be recognized as the head of the City Government for all ceremonial purposes and by the Governor for purposes of military law. The Mayor shall be allowed to vote only in case of a tie vote and shall not have the authority to veto any action of the Council.
- C. The Mayor and each Councilman Councilmember shall hold office for a period of three (3) years or until his successor is elected and qualified. All

elections shall be held in the manner provided for by this Charter and the election laws of the State of Texas.

D. There shall be no limitation of elected terms for the Office of Mayor and Councilman Councilmember."

"SECTION 6.03 – QUALIFICATIONS

Each member of the Council shall be a resident citizen of the City, shall be a minimum of eighteen (18) years of age and a qualified voter of the State of Texas, shall have been a resident citizen of Tomball for a period of not less than one (1) year immediately preceding his election. An incumbent seeking re-election must file for the same position number. Any person presently holding an elective office shall resign that office upon election to another elective office of profit or trust. No employee of the City shall continue in such position after election to an elective office. A citizen cannot file for an elective office if the candidate has a felony conviction except as provided by the State Election Code. The Mayor or Councilman Councilmember shall, if convicted of a felony while in office, immediately upon conviction thereof, forfeit said office. If the Mayor or any Councilman Councilmember fails to maintain the foregoing qualifications or shall be absent from two (2) regularly scheduled meetings within any six (6) month period without valid excuse, the Council must, at its next regular meeting, declare a vacancy as set forth in Section 6.09 of this Charter."

"SECTION 6.04 - COMPENSATION

By ordinance, the Council shall set the compensation for its members in attendance at its meetings. The Council shall also set a monthly stipend for the Mayor. The Mayor and City Councilmen Councilmenbers shall also be reimbursed for actual expenses incurred while on official business."

"SECTION 6.06 – HOLDING DUAL OFFICES

The Mayor and City Councilmen Councilments are prohibited by the provision of Article XVI, Section 40, of the Texas Constitution and statutes of the State of Texas, from holding more than one civil office of emolument concurrently. Violation of this Section shall constitute malfeasance in office and any officer found guilty thereof shall be subject to removal from office."

"SECTION 6.08 - MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM

The Mayor shall be the official head of the City government. The Mayor shall be the Chairman and shall preside at all meetings of the Council. The Mayor shall see that all ordinances, bylaws and resolutions of the Council are faithfully obeyed and enforced. The Mayor shall, when authorized by the Council, sign all official documents such as ordinances, resolutions, conveyances, grant agreements, official plats, contracts and bonds. The Mayor shall appoint special committees as he deems advisable, subject to approval by Council, or as instructed by the Council. The

Mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with this Charter or as may be imposed upon him by Council.

The Council, at its first meeting after the election of Councilmen Councilmembers, shall elect one of its members Mayor Pro-Tem, and he shall perform all the duties of the Mayor in the absence or disability of the Mayor. The Mayor Pro-Tem shall retain his voting privileges when acting in the absence of the Mayor."

"SECTION 6.13 – RULES OF PROCEDURE

The Council shall, by ordinance, determine its own rules and order of business and the rules shall provide that citizens of the City shall have a reasonable opportunity to be heard at any meeting in regard to any matter under consideration. The Council shall provide for the taking and recording of minutes of all meetings, and such minutes shall be a public record. Voting, except on procedural motions, shall be by roll call and the ayes, nays and abstentions shall be recorded in the minutes. A Councilman Councilmember shall state the reason for an abstaining vote. Four (4) Council members, one of whom may be the Mayor, shall constitute a quorum for the purpose of transaction of business and no action of the Council shall be valid or binding unless adopted by the affirmative vote of three (3) or more members of the Council.

The Mayor shall have a binding vote only in case of tie votes from Councilmen Councilmembers.

The minutes shall reflect the names of all Council members in attendance at both regular and special Council meetings, with status of absence being addressed as "Excused" or "Unexcused" by the presiding officer. Council, by resolution, shall define the guidelines for determination of absences "Excused" and "Unexcused"."

Proposition K

Amending Section 7.01 of the City Charter to provide for the City Manager's first written report in 2029.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VII, ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES, SECTION 7.01, CITY MANAGER, BY CHANGING THE YEAR THAT THE FIRST WRITTEN REPORT FROM THE CITY MANAGER TO COUNCIL ON CHARTER REVISION NEEDS IS DUE FROM 2019 TO 2029?

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 7.01 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 7.01 – CITY MANAGER

A. Appointment and Qualifications. The Council shall appoint an administrative and executive officer of the City who shall be responsible to the Council for the administration of all the affairs of the City. He shall be chosen by the Council solely on the basis of his executive and administrative training, experience and ability. No member of the Council shall, during the time for which he is elected and for one year thereafter, be appointed City Manager.

B. Term and Salary.

- (1) The City Manager shall be appointed for a term not to exceed two years by a majority vote of the entire Council. The appointment shall be secured through an explicit contractual agreement which shall protect the rights of both the Council and the City Manager.
- (2) The City Manager shall receive compensation as may be fixed by the Council.

C. Duties of the City Manager. The City Manager shall:

- (1) Be responsible to the Council for the efficient and economical administration of the City government. He shall have the authority, with the approval of the Council, to appoint and remove all department heads. He shall have the authority to appoint and remove all other employees in the administrative service of the City. He may authorize the head of a department to appoint and remove subordinates in his respective department. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the Council and its members shall deal with the administrative service solely through the City Manager.
- (2) Prepare the budget annually and submit it to the Council and be responsible for its administration after adoption.
- (3) Prepare and submit to the Council, as of the end of the fiscal year, a complete report on the finances and administrative activities of the City for the preceding year.
- (4) Keep the Council advised of the financial condition and future needs of the City and make such recommendations as may seem desirable.

- (5) Perform such duties as may be prescribed by this Charter or may be required of him by the Council, not inconsistent with this Charter.
- (6) Prepare a written report to the Council, first in **2019 2029**, and thereafter at intervals not exceeding five years, as to the need for revision of the city Charter, with special attention given to conflicts, if any, between the Charter and state law and recommending such amendments to the Charter as may seem necessary for legal, administrative, or other reasons."

Proposition L

Amending Section 7.08 of the City Charter to provide for a term and removal criteria for the municipal Judge.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE 7, ADMINISTRATIVE SERVICES, SECTION 7.08, MUNICIPAL COURT, BY UPDATING THE REQUIREMENTS AND CONDITIONS TO REMOVE A MUNICIPAL JUDGE AND THE LENGTH OF TERM A MUNICIPAL JUDGE SERVES TO ALIGN WITH CURRENT STATE LAW?

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 7.08 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 7.08 – MUNICIPAL COURT

There shall be established and maintained a Court designated as a "Municipal Court" for the trial of misdemeanor offenses, with all such powers and duties as are now or hereafter may be prescribed by the laws of the State of Texas relative to Municipal or Recorder's Court.

A. The Judge of said Court shall be appointed by the Council, and shall be a licensed attorney, and shall receive such salary as may be fixed by the Council. The Judge of said Court shall hold office at the pleasure of the Council. The Judge of the Municipal Court shall serve for two (2) years. The Judge of the Municipal Court may be removed by a vote of the majority of Council for incompetency or official misconduct, after due notice and an opportunity to be heard in the Judge's defense. The Judge of the Municipal Court may also be removed from office by a Council resolution declaring a lack of confidence in the Judge, provided that two-thirds of the Council vote in favor of such resolution.

- B. The Clerk of said Court and his deputies shall have the power to administer oaths and affidavits, make certificates, affix the seal of said Court thereto and generally do and perform any and all acts usual and necessary by the Clerk of Courts in issuing process of said courts and conducting the business thereof.
- C. The Council shall appoint other licensed attorneys to act as Temporary Judges of said Court in case of disability or absence of the Judge of the Municipal Court. The salary of Temporary Judges shall be fixed by the Council.
- D. A City Judge shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Judge become a candidate in a City election, he shall resign his position as City Judge upon election to a City Office.
- E. The Mayor shall serve as Judge of the Municipal Court in the absence of the City Judge or his alternates."

Proposition M

Amending Section 8.06 of the City Charter to provide for the notice of public hearing on budget in accordance with state law.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VIII, MUNICIPAL FINANCE, SECTION 8.07, PUBLIC HEARING ON BUDGET, BY REMOVING SPECIFIC LANGUAGE AS TO THE NUMBER OF DAYS PRIOR TO A SCHEDULED MEETING NOTICE MUST BE PUBLISHED AND REPLACING WITH LANGUAGE THAT ALIGNS THE NOTICE REQUIREMENT WITH CURRENT STATE LAW?

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 8.06 of the Cit of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 8.06 - NOTICE OF PUBLIC HEARING ON BUDGET

At the Council meeting at which the budget is submitted, the Council shall authorize the publishing of the Budget Hearing notice in the City's official newspaper. The notice shall set forth the time, place and date of the budget hearing and the location and times at which the citizens may inspect the proposed budget. The notice shall be published at least fourteen (14) days prior to the scheduled date of the meeting in accordance with state law.

Proposition N

Amending Section 8.14 of the City Charter to provide for the removal of ambiguous language related to nationally accepted classifications of accounting standards.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VIII, MUNICIPAL FINANCE, SECTION 8.14, ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES SHALL NOT EXCEED ESTIMATED RESOURCES, BY REMOVING AMBIGUOUS LANGUAGE PERTAINING TO NATIONALLY ACCEPTED CLASSIFICATIONS OF ACCOUNTING STANDARDS?

[] **YES**

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 8.14 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 8.14 - ESTIMATED EXPENDITURES SHALL NOT EXCEED ESTIMATED RESOURCES

The total estimated expenditures of the general fund and debt service fund shall not exceed the total estimated resources of each fund. The classification of revenue and expenditure accounts shall conform as nearly as local conditions will permit to the uniform classification as promulgated by the Governmental Accounting Standards Board or some other nationally accepted classifications."

Proposition O

Amending Section 8.17 of the City Charter to provide for the allowance of the Assistant City Manager to countersign all checks, vouchers or warrants for the withdrawal of money.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE VIII, MUNICIPAL FINANCE, SECTION 8.17, DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS, BY ADDING THAT THE ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER CAN COUNTERSIGN ALL CHECKS, VOUCHERS OR WARRANTS FOR THE WITHDRAWAL OF MONEY FROM THE CITY DEPOSITORY?

[]YES

[]NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 8.17 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 8.17 – DISBURSEMENT OF FUNDS

All checks, vouchers or warrants for the withdrawal of money from the City Depository shall be signed by the City Manager and countersigned by the <u>Assistant City Manager</u>, City Secretary or the Finance Director. In the absence of the City Manager <u>or the Assistant City Manager</u>, the Mayor, or the Mayor Pro-Tem in the absence of the Mayor, may sign."

Proposition P

Amending Section 10.01 of the City Charter to provide for update to the power and duties of the Planning and Zoning Commission to have the authority to approve final plats, make recommendations related to the Building Codes, make recommendations to the capital improvements plan, and designating the location for publication of notices in the newspaper.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY AMENDING ARTICLE X, MUNICIPAL PLANNING, SECTION 10.01, PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION, BY REMOVING THE POWER AND DUTY OF THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION OF THE RECOMMENDATION OF APPROVAL OR DISAPPROVAL OF PLATS COUNCIL AS COUNCIL HAS DELEGATED **APPROVAL** AUTHORITY TO THE PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION, TO RECOMMEND CODE **ADOPTION** OR REVISION AS THAT RESPONSIBILITY IS WITH THE CITY BUILDING OFFICIAL, TO RECOMMEND THE CAPITAL IMPROVEMENT PLAN AS THAT RESPONSIBILITY IS WITH THE CITY STAFF, BY REMOVING THE REQUIREMENT TO PUBLISH A CHANGE OF MEETING PLACE IN A NEWSPAPER IN GENERAL CIRCULATION IN THE CITY.?

[]YES

[] NO

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Section 10.01 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 10.01 – PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION

The Council shall appoint a City Planning and Zoning Commission, consisting of five (5) members, who shall be residents of the City but who shall not be employees of the City.

- A. *Term of Office*. The members of the Commission shall be appointed for three (3) year, staggered terms.
- B. *Rules of Procedure*. The Commission shall annually elect one (1) of its number Chairman and shall establish its own rules of procedure which shall include the following: A quorum shall consist of a majority of the members of the Commission and an affirmative vote of a majority of those present

- shall be necessary to pass upon pending questions. All meetings shall be open to the public and a record of all proceedings shall be maintained by the person performing the duties of the City Secretary and shall be a public record.
- C. Vacancies. Members of the Commission shall actively participate in the activities of the Commission, and any member who is absent from three (3) consecutive meetings of the Commission without valid excuse as determined by the Commission, shall automatically be dismissed from membership. The Commission shall at once notify the Council that a vacancy in the Commission exists. Vacancies occurring in the Commission, for whatever reason, shall be filled within thirty (30) days by appointment by the Council for the remainder of the unexpired term.
- D. *Powers and Duties*. The Commission shall have the power and shall be required to:
 - (1) Recommend to the Council amendments, extensions and additions to the Master Plan for the physical development of the City.
 - (2) Recommend to the Council the approval or the disapproval of plats of proposed subdivisions submitted in accordance with City ordinance as adopted or hereafter amended.
 - (3) Recommend to the Council plans for the clearance and rebuilding of slum districts and blighted areas which may develop within the City.
 - (4) Recommend to the Council the amendment, extension and revision of the Building Code, which code shall include the minimum standards of construction for building, the minimum standards for plumbing and the minimum standards for electrical and mechanical equipment.
 - (5) Submit annually to the City Manager, not less than ninety (90) days prior to the beginning of the budget year, a list of recommendations for capital improvements which, in the opinion of the Commission, are necessary or desirable to be constructed during the forthcoming five (5) years. Such list shall be arranged in order of preference, with recommendations as to which projects shall be constructed in which year.
 - (6) Meet no less than once each quarter, meetings to be held at the City Hall unless prior notice of change of meeting place be given by publication in a newspaper in general circulation in the City.

- (7) Operate under the guidelines of the powers granted by the Civil Statutes of the State of Texas.
- E. *Liaison with City Council*. The City Manager or his representative shall attend the meetings of the Commission and shall serve as liaison between the Commission and the Council."

Proposition Q

Amending Sections 6.02, 6.03, 6.07, 6.08, 6.14, 7.01, 7.02, 7.03, 7.04, 7.05, 7.06, 7.07, 7.08, 11.03, 11.04, 11.05, 11.07, 11.11, 11.12, and 12.02 of the City Charter to provide for office and title specific language.

SHALL THE CITY OF TOMBALL CHARTER BE AMENDED BY REPLACING PRONOUN SPECIFIC LANGUAGE WITH OFFICE AND TITLE SPECIFIC LANGUAGE?

[] **YES**

[] **NO**

In the event of the approval of this proposition, Sections 6.02, 6.03, 6.07, 6.08, 6.14, 7.01, 7.02, 7.03, 7.04, 7.05, 7.06, 7.07, 7.08, 11.03, 11.04, 11.05, 11.07, 11.11, 11.12, and 12.02 of the City of Tomball Charter shall be amended to read as follows, with additions being underlined and deletions being struck through:

"SECTION 6.02 – NUMBER, SELECTION, AND TERM

The Legislative and governing body of the City shall consist of a Mayor and five (5) Councilmen and shall be known as the "City Council of the City of Tomball, Harris County, Texas."

- A. The Mayor shall be elected from the City at large. The Councilmen Councilmen-shall be elected from the City at large by positions known as Positions 1, 2, 3, 4, and 5.
- B. The Mayor shall be the presiding officer of the Council and shall be recognized as the head of the City Government for all ceremonial purposes and by the Governor for purposes of military law. The Mayor shall be allowed to vote only in case of a tie vote and shall not have the authority to veto any action of the Council.
- C. The Mayor and each Councilman Councilmember shall hold office for a period of three (3) years or until his a successor is elected and qualified. All elections shall be held in the manner provided for by this Charter and the election laws of the State of Texas.
- D. There shall be no limitation of elected terms for the Office of Mayor and Councilmen Councilmenbers."

"SECTION 6.03 – QUALIFICATIONS

Each member of the Council shall be a resident citizen of the City, shall be a minimum of eighteen (18) years of age and a qualified voter of the State of Texas, shall have been a resident citizen of Tomball for a period of not less than one (1) year immediately preceding his that person's election. An incumbent seeking reelection must file for the same position number. Any person presently holding an elective office shall resign that office upon election to another elective office of profit or trust. No employee of the City shall continue in such position after election to an elective office. A citizen cannot file for an elective office if the candidate has a felony conviction except as provided by the State Election Code. The Mayor or Councilman Councilmember shall, if convicted of a felony while in office, immediately upon conviction thereof, forfeit said office. If the Mayor or any Councilman Councilmember fails to maintain the foregoing qualifications or shall be absent from two (2) regularly scheduled meetings within any six (6) month period without valid excuse, the Council must, at its next regular meeting, declare a vacancy as set forth in Section 6.09 of this Charter."

"SECTION 6.07 - CONFLICT OF INTEREST IN CITY CONTRACTS

No officer or employee of the City shall have a financial interest, direct or indirect, in any contract with the City, or shall be financially interested, directly or indirectly, in the sale to the City of any land, materials, supplies or services except as provided by State law. Any violation of this Section shall constitute malfeasance in office, and any officer or employee guilty thereof shall be subject to removal from **his that** office or position. Any violation of this Section, with the knowledge, expressed or implied, of the person or corporation contracting with the Council may invalidate the contract involved."

"SECTION 6.08 - MAYOR AND MAYOR PRO-TEM

The Mayor shall be the official head of the City government. The Mayor shall be the Chairman Chairperson and shall preside at all meetings of the Council. The Mayor shall see that all ordinances, bylaws and resolutions of the Council are faithfully obeyed and enforced. The Mayor shall, when authorized by the Council, sign all official documents such as ordinances, resolutions, conveyances, grant agreements, official plats, contracts and bonds. The Mayor shall appoint special committees as he deems deemed advisable, subject to approval by Council, or as instructed by the Council. The Mayor shall perform such other duties consistent with this Charter or as may be imposed upon him the Mayor by Council.

The Council, at its first meeting after an election of Councilmen Councilmembers, shall elect one of its members Mayor Pro-Tem, and the Mayor Pro-Tem he shall perform all the duties of the Mayor in the absence or disability of the Mayor. The Mayor Pro-Tem shall retain his voting privileges when acting in the absence of the Mayor."

"SECTION 6.14 – ORDINANCES

In addition to such acts of the Council as are required by statute or by this Charter to be by ordinance, every act of the Council establishing a fine or other penalty or providing for the expenditure of funds or for the contracting of indebtedness shall be by ordinance. The enacting clause of all ordinances shall be, "BE IT ORDAINED BY THE CITY COUNCIL OF THE CITY OF TOMBALL:"

A. Procedure for Passage of Ordinances. Every ordinance shall be introduced in written or printed form and, upon passage, shall take effect at the time indicated therein; provided that any ordinance imposing a penalty, fine or forfeiture for a violation of its provisions shall become effective not less than fourteen (14) days from the date of its passage. The City Secretary shall give notice of every ordinance under consideration, by causing the caption or summary, including the penalty, fine, or forfeiture for a violation of any such ordinance to be published in the official newspaper for the City after the first reading and at least once within fourteen (14) days after the passage of said ordinance. He The City Secretary shall note on every ordinance, the caption of which is hereby required to be published, and on the record thereof, the fact that same has been published as required by the Charter, and the date of such publication, and promulgation of such ordinance; provided, that the provisions of this section shall not apply to the correction, revision and modification of the ordinances of the City for publication in book or pamphlet form. It shall be necessary to the validity of any ordinance that it shall be read two (2) times and considered at two (2) sessions of the Council unless addressed otherwise by this Charter. At the first (1st) reading, said ordinance shall be read in its entirety unless a motion is made and passed suspending the requirement of the reading of the ordinance, in which case such ordinance shall be read by caption only, followed by an explanation of the ordinance. The one (1) remaining presentation of said ordinance may be by caption only. Copies of said ordinances shall be made available at the City Hall upon request. Every ordinance shall be authenticated by the signature of the Mayor and City Secretary and shall be systematically recorded in an ordinance book in a manner approved by the Council. It shall only be necessary to record the caption or title of ordinances in the minutes or journal of Council meetings. The Council shall have power to cause the ordinances of the City to be corrected, revised, codified and printed in code form as often as the Council deems advisable, and such printed code, when adopted by the Council, shall be in full force and effect without the necessity of publishing the same or any part thereof in a newspaper. However, if the ordinance is amended, it then must be published one time, by caption only, in the official City newspaper. Such printed code shall be admitted in evidence in all courts and places without further proof.

B. Emergency Ordinances. To meet a public emergency affecting life, health, property, or the public peace, the Council may adopt emergency ordinances. Such ordinances shall not levy taxes, grant or renew or extend a franchise, regulate the rate charged by any public utility for its services, or authorize the borrowing of money except to fund emergency appropriations in accordance with Article 8.15 of this Charter. An emergency ordinance shall be introduced in the form and manner

generally prescribed for ordinances, except that it shall be plainly designated in the title as an emergency, with a description in clear and specific terms and with one reading sufficing for its passage. Such emergency clause shall require the affirmative vote of three members elected to Council. An emergency ordinance may be adopted with or without amendment or rejected at the meeting at which it is introduced. After adoption, the ordinance shall become effective immediately and shall be published in the official newspaper for the City of Tomball once within 14 days after the passage of such ordinance. After adoption, the ordinance shall be numbered as required for other adopted ordinances, with the designation of "E" following the number. Every emergency ordinance so adopted, except one authorizing the borrowing of money as described herein, shall automatically stand repealed as of the sixty-first (61st) day following the day on which it became effective, but this shall not prevent reenactment of the ordinance."

"SECTION 7.01 – CITY MANAGER

A. Appointment and Qualifications. The Council shall appoint an administrative and executive officer of the City who shall be responsible to the Council for the administration of all the affairs of the City. He The City Manager shall be chosen by the Council solely on the basis of his executive and administrative training, experience and ability. No member of the Council shall, during the time for which he the member of Council is elected and for one year thereafter, be appointed City Manager.

B. Term and Salary.

- (1) The City Manager shall be appointed for a term not to exceed two years by a majority vote of the entire Council. The appointment shall be secured through an explicit contractual agreement which shall protect the rights of both the Council and the City Manager.
- (2) The City Manager shall receive compensation as may be fixed by the Council.

C. Duties of the City Manager. The City Manager shall:

(1) Be responsible to the Council for the efficient and economical administration of the City government. He The City Manager shall have the authority, with the approval of the Council, to appoint and remove all department heads. He The City Manager shall have the authority to appoint and remove all other employees in the administrative service of the City. He The City Manager may authorize the head of a department to appoint and remove subordinates in his that respective department. Except for the purpose of inquiry, the Council and its members shall deal with the administrative service solely through the City Manager.

- (2) Prepare the budget annually and submit it to the Council and be responsible for its administration after adoption.
- (3) Prepare and submit to the Council, as of the end of the fiscal year, a complete report on the finances and administrative activities of the City for the preceding year.
- (4) Keep the Council advised of the financial condition and future needs of the City and make such recommendations as may seem desirable.
- (5) Perform such duties as may be prescribed by this Charter or may be required of **him** the City Manager by the Council, not inconsistent with this Charter.
- (6) Prepare a written report to the Council, first in 2019, and thereafter at intervals not exceeding five years, as to the need for revision of the city Charter, with special attention given to conflicts, if any, between the Charter and state law and recommending such amendments to the Charter as may seem necessary for legal, administrative, or other reasons."

"SECTION 7.02 - ASSISTANT CITY MANAGER

The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, may appoint an Assistant City Manager. Such Assistant City Manager shall have all of the powers and duties as delineated by his the Assistant City Manager's job description, and in the event of the absence or disability of the City Manager, he the Assistant City Manager shall fill all the duties of the City Manager."

"SECTION 7.03 – POLICE DEPARTMENT

A Police Department is established to preserve order, to strive to secure the safety of residents, to prevent violence and to protect life and property from injury and loss within the limits and allowable jurisdiction of the City.

A. Chief of Police

The Chief of Police is the senior officer of the Police Department. He The Chief of Police is appointed by the City Manager, with the approval of the Council, for an indefinite term. With the approval of the City Manager, he the Chief of Police appoints and removes the employees of the Police Department. He The Chief of Police is responsible to the City Manager for the administration of the Police Department and the performance of Council-established duties and directives.

B. Reserve Police

The Chief of Police may appoint or remove "Reserve Police Officers" in accordance with guidelines established by the Council. No other persons, except as otherwise provided by the laws of the State of Texas, shall act as "special police" within the City."

"SECTION 7.04 – CITY SECRETARY

There shall be a City Secretary for the City. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a City Secretary and such assistants as the Council shall deem advisable. The City Secretary, or an Assistant City Secretary, shall give notice of Council meetings, shall keep the minutes of proceedings of such meetings, and shall authenticate by **his** the City Secretary's signature and record in full in a book kept and indexed for the purpose, all ordinances and resolutions, and shall perform such other duties assigned by the City Manager and those elsewhere provided in this Charter and the laws of the State of Texas."

"SECTION 7.05 - FINANCE DIRECTOR

There shall be a Finance Director for the City. The City Manager, with the approval of the Council, shall appoint a Finance Director and such assistants as the Council shall deem advisable. The Finance Director shall perform the duties delegated to **the Finance Director him** by the City Manager and those which may be imposed upon **him the Finance Director** by the laws of the State of Texas."

"SECTION 7.06 - CITY FIRE DEPARTMENT

The Fire Department is established for general protection from fire for the residents of the City, for fire prevention education and enforcement, for salvage and rescue operations, and for other related activities as may be assigned by the Council. The department shall consist of full-time, part-time, volunteer members or any combination thereof. All such members shall function under the Standard Operating Guidelines of the Fire Department.

A. Fire Chief

The Fire Chief is the senior officer of the Fire Department. He The Fire Chief is appointed by the City Manager, with the approval of the Council, for an indefinite term. With the approval of the City Manager, he the Fire Chief appoints and removes employees of the Fire Department. He The Fire Chief is responsible to the City Manager for the administration of the Fire Department and the performance of Council-established duties and directives.

B. Fire Marshal

A Fire Marshal shall be selected by the Fire Chief, with the approval of the City Manager and shall be responsible for enforcement of the City Fire Codes and other functions as may be assigned by the Fire Chief. **He** <u>The</u> <u>Fire Marshal</u> shall be a member of the command staff of the Fire

Department, and **he <u>Fire Marshal</u>** may be removed from office by the Fire Chief with the approval of the City Manager.

C. Mutual Aid Agreements with Other Fire Departments
Subject to approval by the Council, the Fire Department may enter into inter-local and mutual aid agreements with other fire departments in the area by which to provide and receive assistance in emergency situation."

"SECTION 7.07 – CITY ATTORNEY

The Council shall appoint an attorney duly licensed in the State of Texas, who shall be the City Attorney. He The City Attorney shall receive for his services such compensation as may be fixed by the Council and shall hold his the office at the pleasure of Council. The City Attorney, or such other attorneys selected by him the City Attorney with the approval of the Council shall represent the City in all litigation. He The City Attorney shall be the legal advisor of, attorney and counsel for, the City and all officers and departments thereof. A City Attorney shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which he the City Attorney is appointed by the Council. Should a person serving as City Attorney become a candidate in a City election, he that person shall resign his the position as City Attorney upon election to a City Office."

"SECTION 7.08 – MUNICIPAL COURT

There shall be established and maintained a Court designated as a "Municipal Court" for the trial of misdemeanor offenses, with all such powers and duties as are now or hereafter may be prescribed by the laws of the State of Texas relative to Municipal or Recorder's Court.

- A. The Judge of said Court shall be appointed by the Council, and shall be a licensed attorney, and shall receive such salary as may be fixed by the Council. The Judge of said Court shall hold office at the pleasure of the Council.
- B. The Clerk of said Court and his the Clerk's deputies shall have the power to administer oaths and affidavits, make certificates, affix the seal of said Court thereto and generally do and perform any and all acts usual and necessary by the Clerk of Courts in issuing process of said courts and conducting the business thereof.
- C. The Council shall appoint other licensed attorneys to act as Temporary Judges of said Court in case of disability or absence of the Judge of the Municipal Court. The salary of Temporary Judges shall be fixed by the Council.
- D. A City Judge shall hold no other City office or City employment during the term for which **he the Judge** is appointed by the Council. Should a person

- serving as City Judge become a candidate in a City election, **he the Judge** shall resign **his the** position as City Judge upon election to a City Office.
- E. The Mayor shall serve as Judge of the Municipal Court in the absence of the City Judge or **his** alternates."

"SECTION 11.03 - PETITION FOR RECALL

Before the question of recall of such officers shall be submitted to the qualified voters of the City, a petition demanding such question to be so submitted shall first be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary; which said petition shall be signed by qualified voters of the City equal in number to at least thirty-percent (30%) of the number of votes cast at the last regular municipal election of the City, for the position in question, but in no such event less than one hundred seventy-five (175) petitioners. Each signer of such recall petition shall personally sign his the signer's name thereto in ink, and shall write after the his the signer's, his the signer's place of residence, giving name of street and number. He The signer shall also write thereon his the signer's voter registration number, and the day, month and year his the signer's signature was affixed."

"SECTION 11.04 - FORM OF RECALL PETITION

The recall petition must be addressed to the Council of the City, must distinctly and specifically point out the ground or grounds upon which such petition for removal is predicated, and if there be more than one ground, such as for incompetency, misconduct or malfeasance in office, shall specifically state each ground with such certainty as to give the officer sought to be removed notice of the matters and things with which **he that officer** is charged.

One of the signers of each separate petition shall make a notarized affidavit that **he that signer**, and that **he that signer** only, personally circulated such petition, and that each signature appended thereto was made in **his that signer's** presence and is the genuine signature of the person whose name it purports to be."

"SECTION 11.05 - VARIOUS PAPERS CONSTITUTING PETITION

The petition may consist of one or more copies, and the several parts of copies of the petition may be filed separately and by different persons; but no signature to such petition shall remain effective or be counted which was placed thereon more than forty-five (45) days prior to the filing of such petition or petitions with the person performing the duties of City Secretary. All papers comprising a recall petition shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary on the same day, and the said City Secretary shall immediately notify, in writing, the officer so sought to be removed by mailing such notice by Certified Mail to **his that officer's** Tomball mailing address."

"SECTION 11.07 - PUBLIC HEARING TO BE HELD

The officer whose removal is sought may, within five (5) business days after such recall petition has been presented to the Council, request that a public hearing be held to permit **him the officer** to present facts pertinent to the charges specified in the recall petition. In this event, the Council shall order such public hearing to be held not less than five (5) business days, nor more than fifteen (15) days, after receiving such request for a public hearing."

"SECTION 11.11 - RESULT OF RECALL ELECTION

If a majority of the votes cast at a recall election shall be "NO", that is against the recall of the person named on the ballot, **he <u>that officer</u>** shall continue in office for the remainder of **his <u>that officer</u>'s** unexpired term, subject to recall as before.

If a majority of the votes cast as such election be "YES", that is for recall of the person named on the ballot, **he <u>that officer</u>** shall be deemed removed from office, and the vacancy shall be filled as vacancies in the Council are filled, as provided in Section 6.09."

"SECTION 11.12 - RECALL, RESTRICTIONS THEREOF

No recall petition shall be filed against any officer of the City within three (3) months after <u>his that officer's</u> election nor within (3) months after an election for such officer's recall."

"SECTION 12.02 - INITIATIVE

Qualified voters of the City may initiate legislation by submitting a petition addressed to the Council which requests the submission of a proposed ordinance or resolution to a vote of the qualified voters of the City. Said petition must be signed by qualified voters of the City equal in number to thirty-percent (30%) of the average of the highest number of votes cast at the last three regular municipal elections for council place or Mayor of the City, or two hundred fifty (250) qualified voters whichever is greater, and each copy of the petition shall have attached to it a copy of the proposed legislation. Each signer of such petition shall personally sign and print his the signer's name thereto in ink, and write his the signer's place of residence, giving name of street and number. He That signer shall also write thereon his the signer's voter registration number and the day, month, and year his the signer's signature was affixed. The petition may consist of one (1) or more notarized copies as permitted in Section 11.05 of this Charter. Such petition shall be filed with the person performing the duties of City Secretary. Within five (5) business days after the filing of such petition, the person performing the duties of City Secretary shall certify such petition or return same to petitioners for corrections. After certification, the person performing the duties of City Secretary shall present said petition and proposed ordinance or resolution to the Council at the next regular meeting. Upon presentation to the Council of the petition and draft of the proposed ordinance or resolution, it shall become the duty of the Council, on or before the next regularly scheduled meeting of the Council, to pass and adopt such ordinance or resolution without alteration as to meaning or effect in the

opinion of the persons filing the petition to call a special election on the next uniform election date as provided by the State Election Code, at which the qualified voters of the City shall vote on the question of adopting or rejecting the proposed legislation. No ordinance shall be proposed by an initiative petition which is on the same question as an ordinance so submitted and defeated at an election held within the preceding twelve (12) months."